Rotterdam School of Management – Erasmus University Master of Science in Business Administration

Knowledge inflows and business model innovation: the moderating effects of senior team attributes

Supervisor: prof. dr. Justin Jansen Co-reader: prof. dr. Tom Mom

> RSM zafing ERASMUS

29th of July 2020

Author: Ruud Verstegen – 518709



Preface

The copyright of this master thesis rests with the author. The author is responsible for its contents. He declares that the text and the work presented in this document is original and that no sources other than mentioned in the text and its references have been used in creating it. Rotterdam School of Management is only responsible for the educational supervision and cannot be held liable for the content.



Acknowledgements

What an amazing journey the past two years have been. Sometimes with a bit of stress and with a few hectic weeks of only studying, working, eating and sleeping, but always full of energy and with loads of new insights and experiences. I would like to thank all the professors and lecturers for their enthusiasm during the different courses, and my fellow students for their support and insights into other businesses. The courses and projects during the first year and a half have proven to be an indispensable experience.

Unfortunately, the journey comes to an end with this thesis. First and foremost, I would like to thank Justin Jansen for his willingness to be my supervisor during this thesis trajectory. Thank you for your guidance, quick answers to my questions, and valuable feedback on each version of this thesis. Your passion and energy during the courses have inspired me enormously and I am really grateful I got the opportunity to learn even more from you in our feedback sessions. Second, I would like to thank Tom Mom for being the co-reader of my thesis, even though you officially were not available. Your sharp feedback has allowed me to steer the content to its essence.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my family, friends and colleagues for their support during this two-year programme. A final and special gratitude to Irene, without whom this all would never have been possible. I am really thankful that you have endured with all hours I had to spend on preparation, assignments, exams, and this thesis, and I could not be more happier with the birth of Nina as the icing on the cake.

Ruud Verstegen



Executive summary

The capacity to reinvent your business model before you are being outpaced by your competitors is argued to be a critical source of competitive advantage. Business model innovation aims to do so. While there is a reasonable understanding of the drivers, prerequisites and barriers to business model innovation, we know little of the enablers of business model innovation and even less on where the knowledge used to innovate a business model originates from. A better understanding of this topic is of importance, as most innovations in organisations result from borrowing rather than invention. In this, I specifically target the unit's senior team, because research has shown that company or unit level exploration is largely influenced by the activities of their senior teams. As the senior team is an extensive phenomenon to study, I curtail this to two attributes which are argued to moderate the effectiveness of senior teams, being senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration. This research contributes to the following question: "How do knowledge inflows contribute to business model innovation and how is this affected by senior team attributes?". With that, I progress current scientific knowledge regarding top-down, bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows as sources of business model innovation. Moreover, I add new insights on the moderating role of senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration to the existing literature on senior team attributes.

I build upon the organisational learning theory and the absorptive capacity framework as these provide valuable insights into innovation in general. These theories centre around the idea that innovations originate from recognising, acquiring, and exploiting knowledge from outside the organisation, by combining this knowledge with the organisation's existing knowledge stocks. I provide a quantitative research into the concept of business model innovation, using data gathered from 104 senior team members in 55 different organisational units of a large, European, multi-unit construction company. The findings indicate that there is no significant relationship between topdown, bottom-up or horizontal knowledge inflows and business model innovation, and these relationships are in most cases not moderated by either senior team heterogeneity or senior team social integration. However, there is a significant relationship between horizontal knowledge inflows and value creation innovation. Senior teams should therefore seek for knowledge of peers within the organisation if they want to innovate on value creation, instead of knowledge originating from higher or lower levels in the organisation. Senior team heterogeneity has a direct and significant positive effect on business model innovation and a direct and marginally significant positive effect on value proposition innovation. Management of multi-unit companies should therefore put effort into composing a diverse senior team for the unit in which they want business model innovation or value proposition innovation to take place and should take demographic, functional, and background



dimensions into account when selecting new team members. Senior team social integration does marginally significant moderate the relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows on one side and business model innovation or value proposition innovation on the other side. This is a cross-over interaction, which means that more bottom-up knowledge inflows will only lead to higher levels of business model innovation or value proposition innovation when the unit's senior team is highly socially integrated. When the unit's senior team is not socially integrated, will more bottom-up knowledge inflows actually have a negative effect on business model innovation or value proposition innovation.



Table of contents

Prefac	e	2
Ackno	wledgements	3
Execut	tive summary	4
1	Introduction	7
2	Theory and hypotheses	10
2.1	Business models and business model innovation	10
2.2	Knowledge inflows	16
2.3	Senior team attributes, knowledge inflows and business model innovation	24
3	Methodology	30
3.1	Data collection and sample	30
3.2	Measures	32
3.3	Control variables	33
4	Analysis and results	35
4.1	Initial analyses and results	35
4.2	Additional analyses and results	38
5	Discussion and conclusion	43
5.1	Implications and future research	43
5.2	Limitations and associated future research	48
Refere	ence	50
Appen	ndix 1: Business model canvas	60
Appen	ndix 2: Measurement items	61



1 Introduction

In current dynamic and volatile environments, even a tried and proven business model does not guarantee long-term success (Chesbrough, 2010; Lindgardt, Reeves, Stalk, & Deimler, 2009). Questions such as "how can companies avoid becoming victims of their own success?" and "how can companies do more with the resources and capabilities they have?" arise frequently (Schneider & Spieth, 2013). A response could be to adapt the current business model by exploring into new possibilities (Schneider & Spieth, 2013). The capacity to reinvent your business model before you are being outpaced by your competitors is argued to be a critical source of competitive advantage (Schneider & Spieth, 2013). Unique and differentiated business models give companies the possibility to achieve such competitive advantage (Casadesus-Masanell & Zhu, 2013), not only in developing markets but also in mature ones (Sosna, Trevinyo-Rodriguez, & Velamuri, 2010). Scholars in different fields of research have targeted the business model as the unit of analysis, such as studies in the field of entrepreneurship (George & Bock, 2011; Malmström, Johansson, & Wincent, 2014), strategic management (Zott & Amit, 2008), innovation management (Chesbrough & Rosenbloom, 2002; Bucherer, Eisert, & Gassmann, 2012), and marketing (Storbacka, Windahl, Nenonen, & Salonen, 2013). While you would expect business model innovation to take place at company level, it can also occur in individual subunits of multi-unit organisations (Foss & Saebi, 2017), as long as the unit operates on a secluded business model and is permitted to make decisions regarding business model innovation fairly autonomously. Business model innovation at unit level is the target of this study. Whether at company or unit level and as sublimely stated by Lindgardt et al. (2009), "business model innovation means more than a brilliant insight coming at the right place and the right time. To attain a reliable competitive advantage, business model innovation must be systematically cultivated, sufficiently supported, and explicitly managed".

While there is a reasonable understanding of the drivers, prerequisites and barriers to business model innovation, little is known of the enablers of business model innovation (Foss & Saebi, 2017). Prior research on the enablers of business model innovation focus mostly on constructs that are of use during the innovation process. For example, Doz and Kosonen (2008; 2010) highlight strategic sensitivity, leadership unity, and resource fluidity as important capabilities in order to achieve this strategic agility, Aspara et al. (2013) argue that managers use their understanding of inter-organisational cognition as input for the decision on changing the elements of the business model and the links between them, and Khanagha et al. (2014) indicate that switching between structural separation and integration gives a company the possibility to explore into the new business model and it initiates a collective learning process needed to reshape the strategy. Three studies have their focus earlier in this process. Malhotra (2000) suggests that a sense-making knowledge



management model, which centralises around the creation of meaning, will support business model innovation, Eppler et al. (2011) assess different techniques for collaborative idea generation, and Björk (2012) investigates into the influence spanning different knowledge domains has on an individual's ideation performance. However, there is little attention to the origin of knowledge necessary to create these new ideas and support business model innovation. A better understanding of where knowledge originates from with regard to business model innovation is of importance, as most innovations in organisations result from borrowing rather than invention (Hippel, 1988). I therefore advance the growing body of literature and take top-down, bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows as possible sources of business model innovation. This is based on the notion that these knowledge inflows can bring considerable advantages to multi-unit organisations as they support an organisation-wide exchange of knowledge, which would otherwise stay concealed in each individual subunit (Bartlett & Ghoshal, 1989).

Knowledge inflows can enter a unit at different levels, ranging from operational to senior team level. Where studies which have their focus on early phases in the business model innovation process don't target a specific level, I look at knowledge inflows into the unit's senior team. Research has shown that company or unit level exploration, which can be defined with terms such as "search, variation, risk taking, experimentation, play, flexibility, discovery, innovation" (March, 1991), is largely influenced by the activities of their senior teams (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). In addition, senior team members are in the best place to pick up signals that may call for business model innovation and they often have the authority to transform the business model when necessary, which makes their perception regarding the necessary changes of great importance (Foss & Saebi, 2017). As the senior team is an extensive phenomenon to study, I curtail it to two attributes which are argued to moderate the effectiveness of senior teams, namely senior team heterogeneity (Alexiev, Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2010) and senior team social integration (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008). To substantiate this, I build upon the organisational learning theory and the absorptive capacity framework as these provide valuable insights into innovation in general (Colakoglu, Yamao, & Lepak, 2014). These theories centre around the idea that innovations originate from recognising, acquiring, and exploiting knowledge from outside the organisation, by combining this knowledge with the organisation's existing knowledge stocks (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990).

Finally, where previous studies on business model innovation are typically case studies of individual companies and have a conceptual focus (Markides, 2013; Clauβ, 2017), I provide a quantitative research into the concept of business model innovation. I test the posed hypotheses using data



gathered from 104 senior team members in 55 different organisational units of a large, European, multi-unit construction company, in which each unit has a geographically distinct client base and operates on a secluded business model, with its own profit and loss account.

In summary, this research contributes to the following question: "How do knowledge inflows contribute to business model innovation and how is this affected by senior team attributes?". This study poses that three distinct knowledge inflows have a different impact on business model innovation. Subsequent and from a theoretical perspective, it provides a better understanding on how these knowledge inflows influence a unit's business model innovation levels. With that, I advance the growing body of literature on the enablers business model innovation. From a managerial perspective, it gives direction on how to use the companies different knowledge stocks to innovate an individual unit's business model. Further, this study examines how the impact of top-down, bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows is moderated by senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration. From a theoretical perspective, it progresses our knowledge on the impact of a senior team on a unit's innovation efforts and from a managerial perspective, it gives insights into how to influence a senior team's effectiveness with regard to their unit's business model innovation levels.

In the following sections, I first present the theory to date to build my hypotheses on, in which I examine the relationships between knowledge inflows, business model innovation and senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration as moderators. Subsequent, I describe the research method used and present the empirical findings. Finally, I end with a conclusion and discussion of the results, implications and limitations of this study and directions for future research.



2 Theory and hypotheses

2.1 Business models and business model innovation

The notion of business models originates from the late '40s and '50s (Bellman, Clark, Malcolm, Craft, & Ricciardi, 1957; Lang, 1947). A business model was first defined as "an operative activity for system modelling in the context of information technology" (Foss & Saebi, 2017). During the 1990s, scholars in the field of entrepreneurship and strategy understood a business model as an integrated model of the key business processes of a company and the links between these processes (Zott, Amit, & Massa, 2011). Although many studies apply different definitions of a business model (Foss & Saebi, 2017), the most currently used definitions are in line with the definition by Teece (2010) as "the design or architecture of the value creation, delivery and capture mechanisms of a company". Thus, the elements of a company's business model are value creation, value proposition and value capture (Morris, Schindehutte, & Allen, 2005; Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008; Zott & Amit, 2008). Value creation consists of the way a company creates value for their customers using the resources and capabilities available along their value chain via intraand interorganisational processes (Achtenhagen, Melin, & Naldi, 2013). Value proposition encompasses all the solutions offered to customers, including the channels used to deliver them (Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008; Morris, Schindehutte, & Allen, 2005). Value capture contains the means by which the company's value propositions are converted into revenues and it includes the ways a company generates revenues that cover costs and achieves short-term and long-term profits (Baden-Fuller & Haefliger, 2013; Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008; Teece, 2010). A company's business model is embodied by the composition of these elements (Shafer, Smith, & Linder, 2005).

Every organisation has a business model (Teece, 2010), whether shaped and constructed intentionally or not. The ability to innovate a business model is increasingly important in today's rapidly changing environments (Amit & Zott, 2001; Schneider & Spieth, 2013). Many scholars use different definitions of business model innovation, refer to table 1. The unclarity on the definition and nature of business model innovation has been pointed out by many (Foss & Saebi, 2017; Markides, 2013; Schneider & Spieth, 2013). In this study, I apply the definition of Casadesus-Masanell and Zhu (2013), as it is the most cited definition and it captures all elements of the business model innovation as follows: "at the root, business model innovation refers to the search for new logics of the company and new ways to create and capture value for its stakeholders; it focuses primarily on finding new ways to generate revenues and define value propositions for customers, suppliers, and partners".



Authors	Definition
Mitchel and Coles (2004a)	"By business model innovation, we mean business model replacements that provide product or service offerings to customers and end users that were not previously available. We also refer to the process of developing these novel replacements as business model innovation."
Markides (2006)	"Business model innovation is the discovery of a fundamentally different business model in an existing business."
Santos et al. (2009)	"Business model innovation is a reconfiguration of activities in the existing business model of a company that is new to the product service market in which the company competes."
Aspara et al. (2010)	"Initiatives to create novel value by challenging existing industry-specific business models, roles and relations in certain geographical market areas."
Yunus et al. (2010)	"Business model innovation is about generating new sources of profit by finding novel value proposition/value constellation combinations."
Sorescu et al. (2011)	"As a change beyond current practice in one or more elements of a retailing business model (i.e., retailing format, activities, and governance) and their interdependencies, thereby modifying the retailer's organising logic for value creation and appropriation."
Amit and Zott (2012)	"Innovate business model by redefining (a) content (adding new activities), (b) structure (linking activities differently), and (c) governance (changing parties that do the activities)."
Bucherer et al. (2012)	"We define business model innovation as a process that deliberately changes the core elements of a company and its business logic."
Aspara et al. (2013)	"A change in the perceived logic of how value is created by the corporation, when it comes to the value-creating links among the corporation's portfolio of businesses, from one point of time to another."
Berglund and Sandström (2013)	"A business model innovation can thus be thought of as the introduction of a new business model aimed to create commercial value."
Casadesus- Masanell and Zhu (2013)	"At root, business model innovation refers to the search for new logics of the company and new ways to create and capture value for its stakeholders; it focuses primarily on finding new ways to generate revenues and define value propositions for customers, suppliers, and partners."
Khanagha et al. (2014)	"Business model innovation activities can range from incremental changes in individual components of business models, extension of the existing business model, introduction of parallel business models, right through to disruption of the business model, which may potentially entail replacing the existing model with a fundamentally different one."

Table 1: Definitions of business model innovation (ordered chronologically) (Foss & Saebi, 2017)

Regardless of which specific definition, business model innovation looks at innovating a company's business model, instead of its products or its processes (Baden-Fuller & Haefliger, 2013). With this, it aims to purposely renew a company's core business logic rather than focussing on innovation of a single product or service (Schneider & Spieth, 2013). Scholars argue that business model innovation drives significant competitive advantage (Zott, Amit, & Massa, 2011). Interestingly, it generally is the third option on the innovation agenda of companies, surpassed by innovation on new products and services and innovation on technologies (Mitchell & Coles, 2003). Business model innovation can be complex and risky, and its outcomes are unpredictable (Chesbrough, 2010), because it requires experimentation on the companies key value delivering activities (McGrath, 2010). In addition, as the performance of a business model depends heavily on the links between its elements, changing the elements or its links adds another layer of complexity (Berends, Smits,



Reymen, & Podoynitsyna, 2016). Business model innovation is also known as business model dynamics (Reuver, Bouwman, & MacInnes, 2009), business model evolution (Demil & Lecocq, 2010), business model reconfiguration (Calia, Guerrini, & Moura, 2007), business model reinvention (Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008), business model renewal (Doz & Kosonen, 2010), or business model transformation (Aspara, Lamberg, Laukia, & Tikkanen, 2013).

Mitchell and Coles (2003; 2004a; 2004b) argue that before the '90s, it was standard practice for a company that found a successful business model to replicate that model in other markets, which allowed these companies to reduce costs and improve efficiency. Business model innovations where hardly introduced by market leaders, instead mostly by new entrants. Established companies reacted by either copying the business model introduced by new entrants or by acquiring the entrants before they could establish successful relationships with customers (Casadesus-Masanell & Zhu, 2013).

Publications on business model innovation have expanded to such a level that business model innovation is nowadays seen as a distinct field of research, even though it is a spinoff of and there are close connections to research on the business model as a concept (Foss & Saebi, 2017). Based on an extensive literature review, Foss and Saebi (2017) distinguish between four streams of research on business model innovation. First, they distinguish the stream on conceptualising business model innovation, which highlights the phenomenon itself and offers definitions and conceptualisations of business model innovation. This research stream tries to find a commonly accepted definition of business model innovation and investigates into which extent a business model can be innovated (Amit & Zott, 2012; Santos, Spector, & Van der Heyden, 2009). The second stream investigates into business model innovation as an organisational change process, which some argue is an evolutionary process (Dunford, Palmer, & Benviste, 2010), an ongoing adaptation to environmental dynamism (Demil & Lecocq, 2010), a continuous learning process (McGrath, 2010) with the compulsory double-loop learning process (Moingeon & Lehmann-Ortega, 2010), or a process focused on experimentation and invention (Sosna, Trevinyo-Rodriguez, & Velamuri, 2010). In addition, this stream emphasises the organisational capabilities and leadership required for successful business model innovation and highlight the different stages of the business model innovation process (Achtenhagen, Melin, & Naldi, 2013; Doz & Kosonen, 2010; Reuver, Bouwman, & Haaker, 2013), proposes practical tools for managing this process (Evans & Johnson, 2013), and cites the importance of experimentation and learning (Sosna, Trevinyo-Rodriguez, & Velamuri, 2010). Thirdly, Foss and Saebi (2017) distinguish the research stream on business model innovation as an outcome. This stream focusses on the rise of new business models in a particular industry,



for example in aviation (Schneider & Spieth, 2013), examines one particular type of business model, for example service oriented business models (Visnjic Kastalli & Looy, 2013), or describes a particular company's innovative business model, for example Nestlé's Nespresso (Matzler, Bailom, Eichen, & Kohler, 2013). The fourth and last stream targets the consequences of business model innovation. Research in this stream can be differentiated into the studies that connect the business model innovation process to its process outcomes (Aspara, Hietanen, & Tikkanen, 2010; Bock, Opsahl, George, & Gann, 2012), and studies that investigate how business models influence a company's performance (Wei, Yang, Sun, & Gu, 2014; Zott & Amit, 2008).

These four research streams give key insights into the ability of companies to change the design and composition of their business model (Foss & Saebi, 2017). In addition, the literature recognises that business model innovation can differ in at least two possible dimensions (Foss & Saebi, 2017). First, there is a differentiation in the amount of novelty of the business model innovation. Some studies state that the business model innovation can be novel to a company but it does not have to be novel to the industry (Bock, Opsahl, George, & Gann, 2012; Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008), whereas others stress business model innovations that are novel to an industry (Santos, Spector, & Van der Heyden, 2009). For the purpose of this research, I do not distinguish between business model innovations which are novel to a company or novel to an industry as both degrees of novelty can bring a company advantage over their competitors (Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008).

Another relevant dimension is the scope of the business model innovation, in other words which and how many elements of the business model are affected by the innovation (Foss & Saebi, 2017). Some scholars suggest that business model innovation may affect only a single component of a company's business model (Amit & Zott, 2012; Bock, Opsahl, George, & Gann, 2012). Others allow for one or more components in which a change may manifest (Sorescu, Frambach, Signh, Rangaswamy, & Bridges, 2011), or even for two or more components (Lindgardt, Reeves, Stalk, & Deimler, 2009). On the extreme end, some scholars insist that business model innovation must result in a completely new combination of all elements of a business model and the links between these elements (Velamuri, Bansemir, Neyer, & Moeslein, 2013). Independent of the degree of novelty and for the purpose of this research, I do not distinguish between the scope of the business model innovation, as changes in one or more of the three outlined elements of a business model can all lead to a competitive advantage (Winter & Szulanski, 2001; Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008; Baden-Fuller & Haefliger, 2013).



While there are many advantages to business model innovation, as highlighted in the literature, are companies also confronted with substantial barriers and challenges when innovating their business model. Established companies may face two kind of barriers when innovating their business model, structural or organisational barriers and cognitive barriers (Chesbrough, 2010). Structural or organisational barriers can pose in four different forms. First, there is the tension of allocating sufficient resources to the new business model and the resistance towards changing the current business model because this may conflict with a company's existing assets or capabilities (Chesbrough & Rosenbloom, 2002). Second, adaptation to a new business model might be obstructed by lock-in and switching costs with regard to suppliers, customers, and other stakeholders (Amit & Zott, 2001). Third, there might be internal hostilities when developing a new business model in parallel with the current one, especially when the new business model cannibalises the existing one (Santos, Spector, & Van der Heyden, 2009). Lastly, there is the unpredictability of the effectiveness of the new business model because of the complex system of the business model elements and the links between the elements, and the difficulty in anticipating on these changes (Berends, Smits, Reymen, & Podoynitsyna, 2016; Lindgardt, Reeves, Stalk, & Deimler, 2009).

From a cognitive perspective, a business model closely resembles the notion of a dominant logic (Prahald & Bettis, 1986). A business model can therefore act as mental map and thereby influences the way new ideas are perceived by people operating in the business model (Massa & Tucci, 2014). Any information that misaligns with the current business model might be filtered out, which consequently creates a dominant logic trap over time (Chesbrough, 2010). In addition, cognitive barriers are also related to top management not being able to envision business model innovation, to identify the opportunities that arise with it (Chesbrough & Rosenbloom, 2002), and to unravel the appropriate structures and processes of the new business model and the organisational capabilities necessary to deliver the new business model successfully (Doz & Kosonen, 2010; Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008). Realising the need for change of the business model is not only related to the senior team, but also depends on the allocation of authority and decision making rights within the organisation. Research shows that in companies where the authority to establish external cooperation rests with the middle managers, the prospect of recognising the necessity for change of the business model is higher (Foss & Saebi, 2015).

Previous research points to external shocks or crisis situations as drivers or prerequisites of business model innovation (Spieth & Schneider, 2016). Studies on external influences on business model innovation point at changing demands of stakeholders (Ferreire, Proenca, Spence, & Cavo,



2013), globalisation (Spieth & Schneider, 2016), alterations in the competitive environment (Reuver, Bouwman, & MacInnes, 2009), technological developments (Wirtz, Schilke, & Ullrich, 2010), and an increase regulatory control and changing demographics (Baden-Fuller & Haefliger, 2013). Saebi et al. (2017) argue that environmental changes can be framed in two ways, negative or threat-oriented and positive or opportunity-oriented, and their findings indicate that companies are more prone to innovate their business model when the company's management perceives these changes as threats rather than opportunities. Technological developments in particular have urged companies to look at other business model compositions (Casadesus-Masanell & Zhu, 2013), as this offers new ways to communicate for both companies and customers, and provide new ways of delivering value (Teece, 2010). Companies that have the ability to use these developments to their advantage and innovate their business model are more likely to achieve higher growth rates (Casadesus-Masanell & Ricart, 2010). Therefore, having the capability to innovate your business model is crucial for each company, especially when the environment is highly dynamic (Pohle & Chapman, 2006).

While there is a reasonable understanding of the drivers, prerequisites and barriers to business model innovation, little is known of the enablers of business model innovation (Foss & Saebi, 2017). Schneider and Spieth (2013) highlight enablers of business model innovation as an important field of study, especially from the perspective of an individual company. Prior research on the enablers of business model innovation focus mostly on constructs that are of use during the innovation process. Strategic agility is argued to be an important enabler for companies who are required to innovate their business model (Doz & Kosonen, 2008; 2010), as this concept plays a big role for companies anticipating on changes in their environment (Li, Goldsby, & Holsapple, 2009; Arteta & Giachetti, 2004). More specific, Doz and Kosonen (2008; 2010) highlight strategic sensitivity, leadership unity, and resource fluidity as important capabilities in order to achieve this strategic agility. The findings of Aspara et al. (2013) indicate that managers use their understanding of interorganisational cognition as input for the decision on changing the elements of the business model and the links between them. Khanagha's et al. (2014) study on a company's business model transition indicates that structural changes start off a learning process, which in turn feeds into the formulation of a strategy on the new business model. More specific, switching between structural separation and integration gives a company the possibility to explore into the new business model and it initiates a collective learning process needed to reshape the strategy. Three studies have their focus earlier in the process. Malhotra (2000) suggests that in an increasing volatile environment, knowledge management needs to be reconceptualised in order to be a facilitator of business model innovation. He argues that a sense-making knowledge management model, which centralises around the creation of meaning, will support business model innovation. In addition,



scholars have focussed on the generation of ideas. Two studies in particular look at the idea generation phase as the starting point in developing a new business model; Eppler et al. (2011) assess different techniques for collaborative idea generation, and Björk (2012) investigates into the influence spanning different knowledge domains has on an individual's ideation performance. Refer to table 2 for an overview of enablers of business model innovation. However, there is little attention to the origin of knowledge necessary to create these new ideas and support business model innovation. A better understanding of where knowledge originates from with regard to business model innovation is of importance, as most innovations in organisations result from borrowing rather than invention (Hippel, 1988). I therefore take a broader approach to knowledge acquisition as an enabler of business model innovation.

Authors	Contribution
Malhotra (2000)	Suggests that in an increasing volatile environment, knowledge management needs to be reconceptualised in order to be a facilitator of business model innovation. Argues that a sense-making knowledge management model, which centralises around the creation of meaning, will support business model innovation.
Doz and Kosonen (2008; 2010)	Identify strategic sensitivity, leadership unity, and resource fluidity as important capabilities in order to achieve strategic agility.
Eppler et al. (2011)	Assesses different techniques for collaborative idea generation, which is argued to be a starting point in developing a new business model.
Björk (2012)	Investigates into the influence spanning different knowledge domains has on an individual's ideation performance.
Aspara et al. (2013)	Their findings indicate that managers use their understanding of inter-organisational cognition as input for the decision on changing the elements of the business model and the links between them.
Khanagha et al. (2014)	Suggests that switching between structural separation and integration gives a company the possibility to explore into the new business model and initiates the collective learning process needed to reshape the strategy.

Table 2: Enablers of business model innovation (ordered chronologically)

2.2 Knowledge inflows

From a knowledge perspective, as proposed by Gupta and Govindarajan (2000), this research explores how a unit's business model innovation is influenced by their senior team's acquisition of knowledge generated in other parts of the organisation. I build upon the organisational learning theory and the absorptive capacity framework as these provide valuable insights into innovation in general (Colakoglu, Yamao, & Lepak, 2014). These theories centre around the idea that innovations originate from recognising, acquiring, and exploiting knowledge from outside the organisation, by combining this knowledge with the organisation's existing knowledge stocks (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). Combining these two sources of knowledge is argued to lead to more creativity and new and improved ways of doing (Colakoglu, Yamao, & Lepak, 2014), in other words to result in exploration,



which can be defined with terms such as "search, variation, risk taking, experimentation, play, flexibility, discovery, innovation" (March, 1991). In addition, I specifically target senior teams, because research indicates that company or unit level exploration is largely influenced by the activities of their senior teams (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007), and senior teams have important contributions in organising and managing strategic renewal (Tushman & Rosenkopf, 1996), new product launches (Boeker, 1997), and transformations of research and development strategies (Kor, 2006). Next to this, senior teams can influence organisational actions by setting up formal and informal coordinating mechanisms to contribute to exploratory innovation (Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2006). A better understanding of how a senior team's exploration related activities can be influenced will benefit our insight into how to organise and initiate these activities within an organisation (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007), and consequently how to increase innovation efforts (March, 1991).

Members of an organisation rely on interaction to generate meaning and knowledge out of causeand-effect relationships (Brown & Duguid, 1991), which makes organisational learning a social process. Organisational learning happens in a social context between individuals and is based on prior learning and collected knowledge of that context, which means that organisational learning is more than the sum of what members of an organisation know and learn individually (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). It endures long after a member has left the organisation, as it can be captured in explicit policies and information collection systems (Argote, 2013), or in more intangible forms such as informal communication channels, the organisation's culture and behavioural norms (Brown & Duguid, 1991).

While all organisations are likely to learn through the build-up of experience, there is a variation in their learning effectiveness. This is due to different learning rates of organisations, the way they learn, and the resources they have available, in other words their learning capacity (Argote, 2013). To understand this variation in learning effectiveness, researchers distinguish between three types of organisational learning. First, the most dominant mode of learning is single-loop learning, in which corrective actions purely focus on improving existing routines in response to failures or defects (Argyris, 2003). This mode of learning works best for organisations that operate in a stable and constant environment (Berta, et al., 2015). Second, double-loop learning occurs when an organisation responds to failures or defects by questioning the existing routines and the goals, assumptions and values associated with it (Argyris, 2003). By doing so, double-loop learning can lead to significant changes in existing routines. The capability to engage in double-loop learning is vital to organisations operating in volatile, uncertain environments (Argyris, 2003). Double-loop



learning is of particular importance in relation to business model innovation and having the capacity to reinvent your business model before other circumstances force you to, as this type of learning drives creativity and innovation (Argote, 2013). Third, the highest order of learning is triple-loop learning, in which the organisation reflects on the learning process itself (Tosey, Visser, & Saunders, 2012). Triple-loop learning thereby focusses on learning that improves learning processes and optimises behaviour. Unlocking higher-order learning helps an organisation to perform as close to their aspiration levels as possible (Argyris, 2003).

Learning capacity, or absorptive capacity, is defined as the capability to "recognise the value of new knowledge, assimilate it, and apply it to commercial ends", and can be both a precondition for and an outcome of organisational learning (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). Research has shown that absorptive capacity plays a key role in innovation and performance of business units in multi-unit organisations (Tsai, 2001), and in knowledge transfers in multinational organisations (Gupta & Govindarajan, 2000). Zahra and George (2002) distinguish between potential absorptive capacity and realised absorptive capacity. Potential absorptive capacity contains knowledge acquisition capability, defined as "the capability to identify and acquire externally generated knowledge that is critical to an organisation's operations", and knowledge assimilation capability, defined as "the routines and processes that allow an organisation to analyse, process, interpret and understand the information obtained from external sources" (Zahra & George, 2002). Realised absorptive capacity is made up of knowledge transformation capability, defined as "the capability to develop and refine the routines that facilitate combining existing knowledge and the newly acquired and assimilated knowledge", and knowledge exploitation capability, defined as "the routines that allow an organisation to refine, extend, and leverage existing competencies or to create new ones by incorporating acquired and transformed knowledge into its operations" (Zahra & George, 2002). Both potential absorptive capacity and realised absorptive capacity need to be managed in order to obtain superior performance. A sole focus on potential absorptive capacity will enable a company to expand and renew their knowledge stock, but may prevent the company to reap the benefits by exploiting that knowledge (Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2005). In contrast, a sole focus on realised absorptive capacity will enable short-term profits via knowledge exploitation, but entails the risk the company will create their own competence trap (Ahuja & Lampert, 2001).

Thus, absorptive capacity and organisational learning theories illustrate how the acquisition and exploitation of externally generated knowledge helps a unit in creating new knowledge (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990; Todorova & Durisin, 2007). To do so, units can integrate externally generated and sourced knowledge with their existing knowledge stocks, make new combinations out of the two,



and subsequently create new or improved offerings, systems, processes or organisational structures (Colakoglu, Yamao, & Lepak, 2014). The question arises where external knowledge is sourced from, which brings us to the concept of knowledge flows and their link to absorptive capacity.

Some studies use comparable concepts such as knowledge exchange, knowledge acquisitions, knowledge sharing, and knowledge flows (Schulz, 2001). The concepts of knowledge exchange, knowledge acquisitions, and knowledge sharing imply a mutual transaction between a donor and a recipient, while the concept of knowledge outflows and inflows give the ability to pinpoint the direction of the knowledge flow (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). Knowledge outflows focus on the donor in a knowledge flow, while knowledge inflows have their focus on the recipient in this flow (Gupta & Govindarajan, 2000). Since I am interested in how a unit's business model innovation is influenced by their senior team's acquisition of knowledge generated in other parts of the organisation, this research limits to knowledge inflows. Herein, both the donor and the recipient can initiate a knowledge flow. Knowledge inflows link to absorptive capacity because of the following; as acquiring knowledge from outside the unit increases the breadth and depth of a unit's absorptive capacity as the enhanced breadth and depth of the unit's competencies enables the unit to better understand and exploit externally sourced knowledge (Zahra & George, 2002).

Knowledge transfers within multi-unit organisations occur within the interorganisational network between the differentiated units (Ghoshal & Bartlett, 1990; Gupta & Govindarajan, 1991). Therefore, there are three possible levels of analysis to study knowledge flows within this network (Gupta & Govindarajan, 2000). First, from the nodal level, which focusses on the behaviour of individual units. Second, from the dyadic level, which focusses on the joint behaviour of two units. Third, from the systemic level, which focusses on the behaviour of the entire network. Due to the complexity of knowledge flows, and in line with Gupta and Govindarajan (2000), I limit my research to the nodal level, in particular to the senior team of the individual units.

Knowledge inflows are influenced by the perception of the recipient's capabilities (Monteiro, Arvidson, & Birkinshaw, 2008). Chew et al. (1990) argue that the flow of a best practices originates from the most capable units in an organisation into the less capable ones, which would make it likely that low self-ratings turn to higher knowledge inflows. This would mean that senior teams with high self-ratings engage in fewer knowledge inflows because they assume they possess all knowledge necessary. Monteiro et al. (2008) however show that this is exactly opposite, where senior teams



that rate their own capabilities as high are associated with high knowledge inflows. They argue that this is because group efficacy, which can be defined as "a group's belief in its capability to perform a task" (Gibson, 1999), is positively related to information seeking. Senior teams with high levels of group efficacy are less affected by performance anxiety and better able to focus on the task at hand, which gives them greater ability and motivation to seek, integrate, and interpret information (Brown, Ganesan, & Challagalla, 2001). In addition, a senior team with high self-ratings will recognise the value of externally generated knowledge and believe in its own capacity to assimilate that knowledge, due to their high level of absorptive capacity (Monteiro, Arvidson, & Birkinshaw, 2008).

Previous research on strategy argues that exploration related activities of senior teams are supported by top-down or bottom-up knowledge inflows (Floyd & Lane, 2000; Rivkin & Siggelkow, 2003). Other researchers highlight the importance of horizontal knowledge inflows within an organisation (Gupta & Govindarajan, 2000; Schulz, 2003). These three kind of knowledge inflows bring considerable advantages to multi-unit organisations as they support an organisation-wide exchange of knowledge, which would otherwise stay concealed in each individual subunit (Bartlett & Ghoshal, 1989). As there is a clear distinction between top-down, bottom-up, and horizontal knowledge inflows, which is discussed in more detail below, I explore these knowledge inflows separately and explore whether their influence on business model innovation differs.

Top-down knowledge inflows of a senior team can be defined as "knowledge coming from persons or units at higher hierarchical levels than the senior team" (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). Top-down knowledge inflows poses in most cases clear and explicit information with a direct cause-effect relationship (Egelhoff, 1991), and they have a clear link to improving a recipient's current activities (Schulz, 2003). Top-down knowledge inflows therefore contribute to exploitation related activities instead of exploration related activities, which will lead to lower levels of innovation. In addition, top-down knowledge inflows within large multi-unit organisations have a close relation to the organisational hierarchy of units operating in distinct functional, geographical, technical, or product-market areas (Gupta & Govindarajan, 1991). The scope of these flows is therefore expected to be narrow and they will thus increase the depth of the recipient's current knowledge base and not its breadth (Winter & Szulanski, 2001). Furthermore, top-down knowledge inflows in large, multi-unit organisations are likely targeted at reducing costs and increasing revenues. Hence, they are restricted to the unit's cost structures and revenue streams, the bottom part of Osterwalder's et al. (2010) composition of the elements of a business model, refer to appendix 1. As business model innovation is considered to be complex (Chesbrough, 2010) and requires experimentation on the



units key value delivering activities (McGrath, 2010), a senior team will be limited by a deep but narrow knowledge base in tackling this complexity and experimenting on these activities.

Moreover, focussing on one side of knowledge building, as Cohen and Levinthal (1990) have argued, can reduce the diversity of an individual's knowledge base. Top-down knowledge inflows will therefore decrease the level of absorptive capacity of the senior team (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990), which will make it even more difficult for the senior team to search for new possibilities to create, propose, and capture value for the unit's stakeholders. Finally, top-down knowledge inflows compel the senior team to tackle problems in familiar ways and it increases and refines their ability to perform activities they are familiar with (Galunic & Rodan, 1998). In other words, these knowledge inflows "will increase the recipient's reliability in experience rather than variety" (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). Thus, when facing problems occurring in the business model, top-down knowledge inflows will contribute to improving the current business model instead of innovating the unit's business model.

Where product and process innovations only affect a small part of the unit business, does business model innovation affect the full logics of the unit's business model (Casadesus-Masanell & Zhu, 2013). Business model innovation therefore involves multiple divisions of a unit, even if the scope of the business model innovation is limited to a single component of the unit's business model (Bock, Opsahl, George, & Gann, 2012). For example, introducing a new delivery channel requires changes in the way a value proposition is delivered to the client, but also in the cost structure of the unit and in the key partners and key activities associated with the delivery. The knowledge received on reducing costs and increasing revenues via top-down inflows will not help them to innovate the other elements of the business model. Moreover, with a narrow knowledge base and an increased ability to perform existing activities, both enhanced by top-down knowledge inflows (Winter & Szulanski, 2001; Galunic & Rodan, 1998), the senior team will be more likely to adhere to what they are familiar with because they simply lack the knowledge base needed to implement the necessary changes regarding a business model innovation in all related divisions. This all leads to the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 1: Top-down knowledge inflows influence business model innovation in such a way that more top-down knowledge inflows lead to less business model innovation.

Bottom-up knowledge inflows of a senior team can be defined as "knowledge coming from persons and units at lower hierarchical levels than the senior team" (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). Bottom-up inflows of knowledge do not come in a standardised and formalised way, but they



follow ad hoc, random, and unpredictable paths in the organisation (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). As bottom-up knowledge inflows come from people in the organisation who are close to the customers and markets, they will increase the senior team's understanding of the evolution of customer needs and requests and market developments (Brady & Davies, 2004). With regard to the model by Osterwalder et al. (2010), refer to appendix 1, bottom-up knowledge inflows therefore contain knowledge which is mostly related to customer relationships, channels and customers segments. It is the increased understanding of the evolution of these elements that can urge the senior team to reconsider strategic decisions (Floyd & Lane, 2000; Ghoshal & Bartlett, 1994). In addition, senior teams need this understanding in order to explore new value propositions and revenue generating possibilities, which is a primary focus of business model innovation (Casadesus-Masanell & Zhu, 2013).

Schulz (2001) has found that vertical knowledge flows mainly transport new knowledge. Vertical flows that transport knowledge from persons or units upwards, bottom-up knowledge inflows, will expose it to different knowledge retrieved from other persons or units, which contributes to the identification of risks, threats, and opportunities by combining different knowledge sources (Schulz, 2001). This will give the senior team a better understanding into which innovations might prove valuable and which not, and will help them successfully innovate their unit's business model. In addition, bottom-up knowledge inflows will increase the senior team's variety in experience (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007), and can consequently provide a learning opportunity by increasing the senior team's existing knowledge base (Brady & Davies, 2004). An increase of variety of experience will increase the level of absorptive capacity of the senior team, which in turn makes it easier to add new knowledge to their existing knowledge base (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). This self-reinforcing effect will enable the senior team to search for new possibilities to create, propose and capture value for the unit's stakeholders and will increase the unit's level of business model innovation. I therefore hypothesise the following:

Hypothesis 2: Bottom-up knowledge inflows influence business model innovation in such a way that more bottom-up knowledge inflows lead to more business model innovation.

Horizontal knowledge inflows of a senior team can be defined as "knowledge coming from persons or units at the same hierarchical levels as the senior team" (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). In multi-unit organisations, the knowledge acquired from elsewhere in the organisation by a unit's senior team is in most cases ambiguous, tacit and complex (Daft & Lengel, 1986). This requires a senior team to engage in personal and reciprocal interactions, which supports them to



comprehend this newly acquired knowledge (Daft & Lengel, 1986; Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2005). In contrast to vertical flows, facilitate horizontal flows the transportation of incremental knowledge (Schulz, 2001), that is knowledge which is imported from different parts of the organisation to generate new knowledge from it. Incremental knowledge is exchanged directly and unmediated between the relevant professionals due to the high level of detail involved in this exchange (Schulz, 2001). With regard to architectural innovation, which can be defined as "innovations that change the architecture of a product without changing its components" (Henderson & Clark, 1990) and closely resembles business model innovation, Grant (1996) has shown that by stimulating cross-fertilisation and combining different kinds of knowledge, horizontal knowledge inflows are linked to increased architectural innovation. As horizontal knowledge inflows might cross different functions, divisions, or disciplines (Grant, 1996), these inflows have a broad scope (Winter & Szulanski, 2001). Subsequently, horizontal knowledge inflows can contain knowledge regarding all elements of the business model as defined in the model by Osterwalder et al. (2010), refer to appendix 1. They are fairly unrelated to the senior team's current knowledge base and thereby increase the breadth of their knowledge base (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007). Opposite to top-down knowledge inflows, where a deep but narrow knowledge base limits the senior team, will a broad knowledge base enable the senior team to tackle the complexity related to business model innovation (Chesbrough, 2010) and help them experiment on the units key value delivering activities (McGrath, 2010). The senior team will more likely poses the knowledge base needed to implement the necessary changes regarding a business model innovation in all related divisions, even when the scope of the business model innovation is limited to a single component of the unit's business model. Back to example used earlier, a broad knowledge base will make it more likely that the senior team will know what changes are necessary to the cost structure of the unit and the key partners and key activities associated with the delivery of the value proposition when introducing a new deliver channel. This will help them successfully implement an innovation regarding the unit's business model. Finally, as Cohen and Levinthal (1990) have argued, a broader knowledge base leads to higher levels of absorptive capacity of the senior team. As argued before, this will in turn make it easier for the senior team to add new knowledge to their existing knowledge base and helps them to search for new possibilities to create, propose and capture value. The self-reinforcing effect also applies here. This leads all to the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 3: Horizontal knowledge inflows influence business model innovation in such a way that more horizontal knowledge inflows lead to more business model innovation.



2.3 Senior team attributes, knowledge inflows and business model innovation

Senior team attributes may represent particular important microlevel moderators in business model innovation (Foss & Saebi, 2017). First, senior team members are in the best place to pick up signals that may call for business model innovation, and second, they often have the authority to transform the business model when necessary, which makes their perception regarding the necessary changes of great importance (Foss & Saebi, 2017). Scholars have argued that the effectiveness of senior teams is moderated by senior team heterogeneity (Alexiev, Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2010) and senior team social integration (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008). However, just exposing a senior team to related knowledge will not ensure they will internalise it successfully (Pennings & Harianto, 1992), and can subsequently exploit it to the unit's benefit (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). Therefore, it is necessary to understand how the senior team processes the acquired knowledge (Alexiev, Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2010), which is where the notions of potential and realised absorptive capacity come into play as a further refinement of absorptive capacity (Zahra & George, 2002).

Senior team heterogeneity can be defined as "the degree to which there are differences in demographic, functional, and background dimensions in team composition" and it influences the capability of a senior team to process information (Alexiev, Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2010; Simons, Pelled, & Smith, 1999). A senior team's capabilities regarding decision-making, judgement and problem solving are positively influenced by heterogeneity via healthy task-related conflicts and team reflexivity (Van Knippenberg & Schippers, 2007). Alexiev et al. (2010) have argued that senior team heterogeneity amplifies the level of external advice used in generating innovation due to the senior team's enhanced ability to connect to various external advisors (Hambrick, 1994), and their increased capability to combine this advice into new strategies (Hansen, 1999).

When heterogeneous senior teams combine their ideas, they create more original and valuable ideas than homogeneous senior teams (Van den Bosch, Volberda, & De Boer, 1999). Moreover, Pelled et al. (1999) argue that the effects of heterogeneity are most visible and strongest in complex cognitive tasks, which business model innovation most certainly is. Team heterogeneity is also associated by scholars with high levels of creativity and innovation (Murray, 1989). The presumed benefit of a heterogeneous senior team, having different points of view and being willing to challenge each other on these, stimulates the creation of novel and comprehensive ideas and leads to high-quality decisions (Wiersema & Bantel, 1992). Team diversity decreases groupthink (Williams & O'Reilly, 1998), which is linked to greater use of information (Dahlin, Weingart, & Hinds, 2005). The



decrease in groupthink supports the senior team to take all aspects of the decision into account (Simons, Pelled, & Smith, 1999), which in turn improves the quality of decision making (Eisenhardt & Zbaracki, 1992).

Having sufficient levels of knowledge overlap as precondition to ensure effective communication, a heterogeneous team in which each member has a different knowledge base will amplify the senior team's absorptive capacity and their ability to make new linkages and associations beyond what each member can do individually (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). Although top-down knowledge inflows are likely to be narrow and will increase the depth of recipient's knowledge (Winter & Szulanski, 2001), they will most likely be close to the senior team's current knowledge base. A senior team's potential absorptive capacity, defined as its "capacity to acquire and assimilate external knowledge" (Zahra & George, 2002), will therefore not play a big role in top-down knowledge inflows. The senior team's realised absorptive capacity, defined as its "capacity to transform and exploit external knowledge" (Zahra & George, 2002), does play a role with regard to top-down knowledge inflows. As a heterogeneous senior team has a diverse knowledge base and a higher level of absorptive capacity, they are able to combine the narrow nature of top-down knowledge inflows with a broad base of existing knowledge. In turn, they are able to transform and exploit this external knowledge together with their own knowledge and make novel linkages and associations required to tackle the complexity of business model innovation and experiment on the unit's key value delivering activities. It will be more difficult for a homogenous senior team with a narrow but deep knowledge base to make these novel linkages and associations out of top-down knowledge inflows, because they lack the diverse knowledge to combine the external knowledge with and their narrow base of existing knowledge forces them to respond in familiar ways (Galunic & Rodan, 1998). In short, heterogeneous senior teams can use top-down knowledge inflows in favour of innovation of the unit's business model and therefore turn the negative effect of top-down knowledge inflows on business model innovation into a positive one, while homogeneous senior teams cannot.

The same applies to bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows, in relation to the moderating effect of heterogeneity via the senior team's realised absorptive capacity. As argued before, both knowledge inflows are expected to be broad in scope (Winter & Szulanski, 2001). A heterogeneous team can combine this broad scope of incoming knowledge with their broad base of existing knowledge, and transform and exploit this external knowledge to make novel linkages and associations required to experiment on the unit's key value delivering activities and tackle the complexity associated with business model innovation. This will be more difficult for homogeneous teams, as they have a narrower existing knowledge base to combine the external knowledge with.



Moreover, the relation between bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows and business model innovation will also be moderated by senior team heterogeneity via their potential absorptive capacity. This is based on the idea that "learning performance is greatest when the object of learning is related to what is already known" (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). The variety and differentiation of the categories in which prior knowledge is captured and the links between these categories allow individuals to understand and acquire new knowledge (Bower & Hilgard, 1981). A heterogeneous senior team's diverse knowledge base will thus provide a solid base for learning because it increases the chance that knowledge flowing in correlates to parts of the senior team's existing knowledge. Consecutively, they are able to identify, acquire and assimilate externally generated knowledge which can be of use for the unit's operation and, via their realised absorptive capacity, use this knowledge to tackle the complexity of business model innovation. This is different for a homogeneous senior team. The chance that incoming external knowledge will not relate to what is already known is high when the knowledge base of the senior team is rather narrow. It will therefore be more likely that a homogeneous senior team will not recognise the value of knowledge coming in via bottom-up or horizontal inflows, and will subsequently not be able to use this knowledge to the unit's benefit. In short, a heterogeneous senior team's broad base of existing knowledge will give them the capability to identify the value of bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows in favour of innovation of the unit's business model, which will be more difficult for a homogeneous because of their narrower existing knowledge base. Senior team heterogeneity will therefore reinforce the positive effect of bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows on business model innovation.

However, researchers have also pointed out that diversity within a senior team has its costs. Senior team members with a different background and experience have more difficulties in communicating than members with the same background and experience, which enhances power struggles and conflict (Wiersema & Bantel, 1992). Communication becomes more strained and conflict laden when heterogeneity is high, which could lead to the senior team being unable to make decisions or take action (Wiersema & Bantel, 1992). This indicates that the benefits of senior team heterogeneity weaken as the level of heterogeneity increases and heterogeneity might even, at very high levels, have a negative impact on the organisation (Wiersema & Bantel, 1992). This is in line with Cohen and Levinthal's (1990) argument on the trade-off between efficient internal communications and the capability to assimilate and exploit externally generated knowledge. Both elements need to be balanced carefully in order to achieve effective organisational learning. As they argue, "if all actors in the organisation share the same specialised language, they will be effective in communicating to one another, but they may not be able to tap into diverse external knowledge sources" (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). Thus, I expect that increases in senior team heterogeneity will have the strongest



effect on business model innovation at moderate levels of senior team heterogeneity. This leads to the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 4: Senior team heterogeneity moderates the relationship between knowledge inflows and business model innovation in such a way that more senior team heterogeneity a) weakens the negative effect of top-down knowledge inflows on business model innovation, and strengthens the positive effect of b) bottom-up knowledge inflows and c) horizontal knowledge inflows on business model innovation, but the effects will decrease when senior team heterogeneity increases.

Senior team social integration can be defined as "the attraction to the group, satisfaction with other members of the group, and social interaction among the group members" (O'Reilly, Caldwell, & Barnett, 1989), in which the senior team represents the term 'group' used in this definition. A senior team's collaborative problem solving is supported by social integration via the social interaction and trust among its members (Dailey, 1978). In addition, social integration provides a sound basis for the senior team to engage in contradicting views and discuss conflicting agendas (Jehn, Chadwick, & Thatcher, 1997), which helps them to search for solutions for conflicting goals associated with exploration related activities (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008). In this way and in accordance with senior team heterogeneity, senior team social integration also leads to high-quality decisions (Wiersema & Bantel, 1992).

Where I argue that senior team heterogeneity influences the senior team's capability to tackle the complexity related to business model innovation and to experiment on the unit's key value delivering activities because of their broad base of existing knowledge, it is the social interaction and trust among the senior team members that will enable them to acquire and assimilate the external knowledge and transform and exploit it to the unit's advantage. Again, the senior team does so via their potential and realised absorptive capacity (Zahra & George, 2002). With regard to potential absorptive capacity, it is the stimulus of critical debate (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008), and the increased confidence to engage in critical debate (Jehn, Chadwick, & Thatcher, 1997) that will increase the senior team's capability to fully assimilate the newly acquired knowledge. With regard to top-down knowledge inflows, this might be quite easy as this knowledge generally has a close relation to the organisational hierarchy of units which operate in distinct functional, geographical, technical, or product-market areas (Gupta & Govindarajan, 1991) and is therefore close to what a senior team already is familiar with. With regard to bottom-up knowledge



inflows and horizontal knowledge inflows may differ. As argued before, where bottom-up knowledge inflows mostly contain information regarding customers and markets (Brady & Davies, 2004) and mainly transport new knowledge (Schulz, 2001), do horizontal inflows contain knowledge which is ambiguous, tacit, and complex (Daft & Lengel, 1986) and facilitate transport of incremental knowledge (Schulz, 2001). Regardless of content, both knowledge inflows are expected to be broad in scope (Winter & Szulanski, 2001), which means it will require more cognitive effort to fully assimilate this external knowledge. It is their social interaction and trust among each other that stimulates the senior team members and gives them confidence to engage in critical debate, in order to completely understand the incoming knowledge. A socially less integrated senior team lacks this trust and social interaction and will therefore have more difficulty in really understanding the incoming knowledge. In short, a socially integrated senior team will poses the levels social interaction and trust necessary to grasp the full extent of externally acquired knowledge, regardless of the origin of that knowledge.

Acquiring and assimilating external knowledge is one, but the senior team will subsequently have to transform and exploit it in order to tackle the complexity of business model innovation. Senior teams do so via their realised absorptive capacity (Zahra & George, 2002). When facing problems occurring in innovating the business model, their increased collaborative problem solving (Dailey, 1978) will help them use the external knowledge in order find the right solution. With regard to topdown knowledge inflows, it is tempting for the senior team to respond to problems in familiar ways, as this knowledge inflow compels them to do so (Galunic & Rodan, 1998). A high level of social integration will help the senior team to withstand this initial reaction, as it provides them with a sound basis to engage in contradiction views and discuss conflicting agendas (Jehn, Chadwick, & Thatcher, 1997), even with persons at higher hierarchical levels. With respect to bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows, when senior teams first got to really understand the broad scope of external knowledge, they now need to decide on how to use this broad scope of knowledge to their unit's advantage. Experimenting means the senior team likely has a multitude of options on innovating their unit's key value delivering activities, especially when they have fully assimilated all bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows. As external shocks or crisis situations are the main drivers of business model innovation (Spieth & Schneider, 2016), the time available to experiment is most likely limited. Units should therefore not engage in haphazard experimentation, but should carefully select which experiment to engage and in which not. Once again, it is their social integration and trust among each other that stimulates the senior team members and gives them confidence to engage in critical debate, which is necessary to use the knowledge acquired externally and select the right way to experiment on the unit's key value delivering activities. A socially less integrated



senior team lacks this trust and social interaction and will therefore have more difficulty in deciding on which experiment to engage in and which not, with the risk of doing the wrong experiments, doing too little experiments or doing far too many experiments. This all lead to the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 5: Senior team social integration moderates the relationship between knowledge inflows and business model innovation in such a way that more senior team social integration a) weakens the negative effect of top-down knowledge inflows on business model innovation, and strengthens the positive effect of b) bottom-up knowledge inflows and c) horizontal knowledge inflows on business model innovation.



All hypotheses can be visualised in a research framework, figure 1.

Figure 1: Research framework



3 Methodology

3.1 Data collection and sample

Previous studies on business model innovation are typically case studies of individual companies and have a conceptual focus, which makes hypothesis-testing in its early stages in this field of research (Markides, 2013). Wirtz et al. (2015) have argued a large scale survey as a highly ranked research methodology for future business model research. The approach of this research is therefore a quantitative one. The data is collected in a large, European, multi-unit construction company, which has a revenue of over €7 billion and ranks within the top 10 biggest construction companies in Europe. It employs construction activities on residential, non-residential, and infrastructural projects, and delivers project development, design and engineering services, and facility management in five home markets, as well as internationally. Each unit has a geographically distinct client base and operates on a secluded business model, with its own profit and loss account. A sample of 134 senior team members in 60 different organisational units is asked to rate their senior team and their units on knowledge inflows, business model innovation, and the senior team attributes. Their responses are aggregated to create unit-level measures, which is an appropriate approach, as senior team members have the best understanding of their unit and the activities they employ (Gibson & Birkinshaw, 2004). The senior team member's name and unit are threated confidentially. A total of 104 questionnaires of 55 units are returned, corresponding with a response rate of 77.6% and 1.89 responses per unit. The respondents have an average company tenure of 12.9 years (s.d. = 8.22). The units have an average size of 295.5 full-time employees (s.d. = 510.85), exist on average 73.2 years (s.d. = 280.50), and have an average senior team size of 7.2 members (s.d. = 5.90). Refer to table 3 for an overview of the sample characteristics.

Respor	ndents			Ur	nits		
10	4			5	5		
Tenure	(years)	Size	(FTE)	Age (years)	Senior team s	ize (members)
Mean	S.d.	Mean	S.d.	Mean	S.d.	Mean	S.d.
12.93	8.22	295.50	510.85	73.20	280.50	7.20	5.90

Table 3: Sample characteristics

A t-test is executed to examine the differences between respondents and non-respondents and thereby test for non-response bias. The test showed no significant differences (p < .05) between the two groups based on their tenure, the unit's size, the unit's senior team size and the unit's age, refer to table 4. Non-response bias is therefore not an issue in this research. In addition, because



	Response	Ν	Mean	S.d.	t	df
Respondents						
Tenure (years)	Yes	104	12.93	8.22	06	132
	No	30	13.043	9.36		
Units						
Size (FTE)	Yes	55	295.50	510.85	.87	58
	No	5	95.00	42.17		
Age (years)	Yes	55	73.20	280.50	.41	58
	No	5	21.60	21.66		
Senior team size (members)	Yes	55	7.20	5.90	1.36	58
	No	5	3.60	1.95		

[†]p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001

Table 4: T-test for non-response bias

each variable in my model represent unit characteristics and I utilise individuals as assessor of those characteristics, it is necessary to statistically demonstrate within-unit agreement (Klein & Kozlowski, 2000). I therefore determined the interrater agreement score (r_{wg}) for each variable (James, Demaree, & Wolf, 1993), which has a range from 0 to 1 (no agreement to complete agreement). The median and mean interrater agreements for business model innovation (.95; .92), top-down knowledge inflows (.75; .68), bottom-up knowledge inflows (.72; .64), horizontal knowledge inflows (.75; .63), senior team heterogeneity (.89; .85), and senior team social integration (.94; .86) are all above the .60 cut-off point for acceptable interrater agreement suggested by Glick (1985). This indicates satisfactory agreement amongst respondents and individual responses can be safely aggregated to unit-level measures. Refer to table 5 for an overview of r_{wg} scores.

Busines: innov	s model ation	Top-c knowl inflc	lown edge ows	Botto knowl inflo	m-up edge ows	Horiz knowl inflc	ontal edge ows	Senior heterog	team Jeneity	Senior social int	team egration
Median	Mean	Median	Mean	Median	Mean	Median	Mean	Median	Mean	Median	Mean
.95	.92	.75	.68	.72	.64	.75	.63	.89	.85	.94	.86

Table 5: Interrater agreement scores (rwg)

Finally, I also evaluated the potential for common method bias, which can occur due to the monomethodological approach of this research and can therefore threaten its validity. Thus, a Harman's one-factor test is executed to assess for common method bias (Harman, 1976). All measurement items are divided into fourteen factors with eigenvalues higher than 1.0, which explain 70.8% of the total variance. The first factor explains only 14.0% of the variance, which is less than the benchmark value of 50.0% (Harman, 1976). This suggests that this research is unlikely to be affected by common method bias.



3.2 Measures

Dependent variable. As indicated by Clauß (2017), the few existing quantitative empirical studies into business model innovation use different measurement instruments with variance in scope. Zott and Amit (2008) use an instrument which differentiates a business model into a focus on efficiency or a focus on innovation. Patzelt et al. (2008) designed their measures to be sourced from company websites. Bock et al. (2012) capture the level of business model innovation as a percentage of the company's total innovation efforts. Brea-Solís et al. (2015) determine the level of business model innovation by measuring technical changes and operating efficiencies. To tackle this issue, Clauß (2017) designed and validated a measurement scale to measure business model innovation and its subconstructs value creation innovation, value proposition innovation, and value capture innovation, which is used in this study in an adapted form. Originally, the scale to measure business model innovation consisted of thirty-three items in total. A small test survey on business model innovation proved this to be too extensive, as respondents indicated they were having difficulties in completing all the questions within the time they could make available. To reduce the risk of dropout, I reduced the number of items to twenty by selecting the ones with the highest factor loadings, maintaining a minimum of four items per subconstruct. Following Clauß (2017), respondents are asked to provide ratings on five-point Likert scales to measure business model innovation. Appendix 2 presents the items on business model innovation used in this study. Value creation innovation is assessed using eight items. Eight other items measure value proposition innovation. Finally, four items measure value capture innovation. The scale for business model innovation is reliable (α = .83). The scales for the subconstructs value creation innovation and value proposition innovation are reliable (α = .76; α = .73). The scale for the subconstruct value capture innovation proves unreliable (α = .29), removing one or two items does not improve reliability to above the desired minimum.

Independent and moderating variables. Top-down knowledge inflows, bottom-up knowledge inflows, and horizontal knowledge inflows are measured using the items defined by Mom et al. (2007). Following Gupta and Govindarajan (2000), Schulz (2001), and Mom et al. (2007), respondents are informed that knowledge inflows relate to tacit knowledge on technologies, processes, products, systems, strategies, customers, and markets, and that they do not relate to operational or financial data. Next to this, following Mom et al. (2007), the respondents are briefed to think of different ways knowledge can be transferred, such as formal or informal meetings, e-mail, phone, and internal company communications. Following Schulz (2001; 2003) respondents are asked to provide ratings on five-point Likert scales to measure knowledge inflows. Refer to appendix 2 for the items on knowledge inflows used in this study. Three items are used to measure top-down knowledge inflows. Two items are used to measure bottom-up knowledge inflows. Finally, three



items are used to measure horizontal knowledge inflows. All three scales are reliable (top-down knowledge inflows, $\alpha = .77$; bottom-up knowledge inflows, $\alpha = .78$; horizontal knowledge inflows, $\alpha = .80$).

Senior team heterogeneity is measured using the items used by Alexiev et al. (2010) and adopted from Campion et al. (1993), and assesses the degree of heterogeneity on expertise, background and experience, and complementary skills (Alexiev, Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2010). Following Campion et al (1993), respondents are asked to provide ratings on five-point Likert scales to measure senior team heterogeneity. The three items used on senior team heterogeneity are presented in appendix 2. The scale for senior team heterogeneity proved not sufficiently reliable at first (α = .68). I therefore removed one item, which improved reliability to above the desired minimum level (α = .80).

Senior team social integration is measured using the items as defined by O'Reilly et al. (1989) and Smith et al. (1994). These items have successfully been used in previous research (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008). Jansen et al (2008) use a seven-point scale to measure senior team social integration, while O'Reilly et al. (1989) use a four-point scale. In order to align with the other measures and following Smith et al. (1994), respondents are asked to provide ratings on five-point Likert scales to measure senior team social integration. Refer to appendix 2 for the seven items used in this study. The scale for senior team social integration is reliable ($\alpha = .79$).

3.3 Control variables

Following Jansen et al. (2005), while larger units may have more resources but are also more resistant to implement the necessary changes in order to successfully innovate their business model, I controlled for unit size using the natural logarithm of the number of full-time employees. Since knowledge acquisition and exploitation capabilities are influenced by a unit's age (Autio, Sapienca, & Almeida, 2000), I included the natural logarithm of the unit's age as control variable, measured by the number of years from founding. Research has shown that senior team size influences the social integration within the team (O'Reilly, Caldwell, & Barnett, 1989) and could affect the heterogeneity of senior teams (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008). I controlled for senior team size using the natural logarithm of the number of senior executives responsible for the formulation and implementation of the unit's strategy (Siegel & Hambrick, 2005). A unit needs to match its internal rate of change with the dynamics of their environment (Floyd & Lane, 2000), since this influences the unit's necessity, willingness, and availability of resources to innovate its business model (Laursen, 2012). Therefore, I controlled for environmental dynamism



using the scale developed by Jansen et al. (2006). Five items are used to measure environmental dynamism. Finally, I controlled for the degree to which a unit is decentralised using the scale used by Van Wijk et al. (2012), as it permits a unit to make decisions autonomously and it influences a company's capacity to accumulate and apply knowledge (Cohen & Levinthal, 1990). Five items are used to measure decentralisation. Both scales for environmental dynamism and decentralisation proved reliable ($\alpha = .77$; $\alpha = .73$), refer to appendix 2 for the items used.



4 Analysis and results

4.1 Initial analyses and results

Table 6 displays the descriptive statistics and correlations for the study variables. Table 7 displays the results of the hierarchical regression analyses for business model innovation. Before creating the interaction terms in models 4 and 5, I mean centred the independent variables to reduce multicollinearity (Aiken & West, 1991). In addition, to examine if multicollinearity is still an issue, I calculated the variance inflation factors (VIF) for each of the regressions. The maximum VIF within the models is 2.34, which is below the cut-off point of 10 (Neter, Wasserman, & Kutner, 1990). Model 1 contains the control variables. Models 2 and 3 introduce the independent variables on knowledge inflows, senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration. Models 4 and 5 examine the moderating effects of senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration respectively.

Regarding the effects of knowledge inflows on business model innovation, model 2 shows that the effect of top-down knowledge inflow is negative but not significant (β = -.03, ns). Although the effect is as expected, hypothesis 1 is not supported. The results show that the hypothesised positive relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows and business model innovation is as expected but not significant (β = .05, ns). Hypothesis 2 is therefore not supported. The effect of horizontal knowledge inflows on business model innovation is also positive but not significant (β = .08, ns). As with hypothesis 1 and 2, the effect is as expected but hypothesis 3 is not supported. These findings indicate that knowledge inflows have no direct effect on the level of business model innovation within a unit. In addition to these direct effects, I also hypothesised that these effects would be moderated by both senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration. Model 4 shows the interaction effects for senior team heterogeneity and model 5 for senior team social integration. Senior team heterogeneity has a positive interaction effect on top-down knowledge inflows and a negative interaction effect on bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows, although all three are not significant (top-down knowledge inflows, β = .12, ns; bottom-up knowledge inflows, β = -.01, ns; horizontal knowledge inflows, β = -.19, ns). As these effects are not significant, no further analysis is executed to see whether the effects will decrease when senior team heterogeneity increases. Hypotheses 4a, 4b, and 4c are not supported. Senior team social integration has a negative interaction effect on top-down and horizontal knowledge inflows, but both are not significant (topdown knowledge inflows, β = -.14, ns; horizontal knowledge inflows, β = -.03, ns). Hypotheses 5a and 5c are therefore not supported. Senior team social integration has a positive and marginally significant effect on bottom-up knowledge inflows (β = .33, p < .10), while the main effects of both

	Mean	S.d.	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)	10) (01	11) (11	12) (13) (1	14) (15) (1	(1) (9	7) (18)
1. Business model innovation	3.45	.37																	
2. Value creation innovation	3.68	.42	.79**																
3. Value proposition innovation	3.20	.48	.88*	.48**															
4. Top-down knowledge inflows	3.06	.81	60.	.20	02														
5. Bottom-up knowledge inflows	3.66	.73	.15	.36**	01	.39**													
6. Horizontal knowledge inflows	3.13	.72	.18	.42**	02	.37**	.36**												
7. Senior team heterogeneity	3.88	.47	.16	.42**	07	.27*	.33*	.30*											
8. Senior team social integration	3.96	.61	.31*	.21	.26†	.04	.10	07	.30*										
Interactions																			
 Top-down knowledge inflows^a x senior team heterogeneity^a 	.10	.41	05	10	03	.26†	.13	.16	15	.01									
10. Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a	11	.39	.22	60.	.20	.15	-13	90.	.18	.16	.40**								
11. Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a	<u>.</u> 01	.36	02	06	.01	.16	.05	.02	12	.05	.65** .	41**							
12. Top-down knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a	.02	.54	.07	.02	.08	.29*	5	.04	01	.14	.46** .	31*	32*						
13. Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a	.04	.44	05	.08	12	.12	.40**	.20	.16	90	.30*	- 00		33*					
14. Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a	03	.42	10	04	-13	.04	.21	08	90.	1.	.41**	03	40** .!	20**	33*				
Controls																			
15. Environmental dynamism	3.52	.60	.30*	.19	.25†	.33*	11	.16	.13	.16	 	06 -	11 .2	 ⊒†	14	Ξ			
16. Decentralisation	3.49	.62	.05	.14	04	.02	21	.03	.15	.13	.29* -	10 -	13	32*(00	12(60		
17. Unit size ^b	4.85	1.44	08	.13	28*	.28*	.18	.23†	.23†	-02		07	15 .(90 .2	51 .0	· · 20	l6 .2	0	
18. Unit age ^b	2.84	1.39	06	.04	17	60.	02	.17	60.	- 05	90.	04		00 .2	6†1	 	 1	5.33	*~
19. Senior team size ^b	1.80	.56	04	60.	10	.05	.16	.12	10	.04	.05	19 -	18(`. 90	190).	50	8 .5	I** .16
N = 55 ^a Mean centred vari	able be	fore cr	eating	intera	tion		q	Natura	l logar	thm			†p <	.10; *	p < .05	; ** p	< .01; *	. > d **	0001

Table 6: Descriptive statistics and correlations

RSM ERASMUS UNIVERSITY

	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4	Model 5
Top-down knowledge inflows		03	02	05	04
Bottom-up knowledge inflows		.05	.03	.05	.08
Horizontal knowledge inflows		.08	.10	.08	.10
Senior team heterogeneity			.18*	.17†	.15†
Senior team social integration			01	.02	07
Interactions					
Top-down knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				.12	
Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				01	
Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				19	
Top-down knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					14
Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					.33†
Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					03
Controls					
Environmental dynamism	.22*	.21*	.18†	.18†	.19†
Decentralisation	.08	.07	.09	.10	.06
Unit size ^b	.04	.02	.01	.02	.02
Unit age ^b	06	06	06	06	05
Senior team size ^b	.03	.02	.02	.02	.01
R ²	.12	.16	.24	.27	.30
ΔR^2		.03	.08	.03	.06
F	1.39	1.06	1.36	1.14	1.34
Sum of squares	.92	1.15	1.74	1.96	2.20

N = 55

^a Mean centred variable before creating interaction

^b Natural logarithm

[†]p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .0001

Table 7: Results of hierarchical regression analyses for business model innovation

bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration on business model innovation are not significant. This indicates a cross-over interaction, where the moderating effect of senior team social integration on business model innovation is opposite, depending on the level of bottom-up knowledge inflows. To visualise this interaction, both bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration are plotted one standard deviation below (i.e. low level) and above (i.e. high level) the mean, refer to figure 2. In line with hypothesis 5b, this figure shows a positive relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows and business model innovation when senior team social





Figure 2: Interaction of bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration on business model innovation

integration is high. However, the relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows and business model innovation is negative when senior team social integration is low. More bottom-up knowledge inflows will therefore only have a positive effect when the senior team is highly socially integrated. Thus, there is no overall effect of either bottom-up knowledge inflows or senior team social integration on business model innovation but there is a cross-over interaction. Overall, these findings indicate that the relationship between knowledge inflows and business model innovation is not moderated by senior team heterogeneity, and only moderated by senior team social integration for bottom-up knowledge inflows.

While not hypothesised, model 3 shows a direct, significant and positive effect of senior team heterogeneity on business model innovation (β = .18, p < .05). This indicates that the more heterogeneous the senior team is, the higher the level of business model innovation within their unit is. In addition, model 1 shows a significant and positive effect of environmental dynamism on business model innovation (β = .22, p < .05). In other words, the more dynamic a unit's environment is, the more they innovate their business model. The other control variables show no significant effect on business model innovation.

4.2 Additional analyses and results

In the previous statistical analyses, the direct effects of knowledge inflows and the interaction effects of senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration on the construct of business model



innovation has been examined. However, business model innovation consists of the three subconstructs value creation innovation, value proposition innovation, and value capture innovation. Therefore, I performed additional analyses using the subconstructs value creation innovation and value proposition innovation as a separate dependent variable, examining the same direct and interaction effects as before. Value capture innovation is not used as separate dependent variable, as the scale used to measure this proves unreliable, with no option to improve reliability. Table 8 displays the results of the hierarchical regression analyses for value creation innovation and table 9 for value proposition innovation.

	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4	Model 5
Top-down knowledge inflows		04	04	05	03
Bottom-up knowledge inflows		.14	.09	.12	.12
Horizontal knowledge inflows		.19*	.18*	.18†	.19*
Senior team heterogeneity			.10	.09	.09
Senior team social integration			.20	.21	.14
Interactions					
Top-down knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				.07	
Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				06	
Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				10	
Top-down knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					21
Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					.18
Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					.03
Controls					
Environmental dynamism	.15	.10	.08	.07	.08
Decentralisation	.11	.06	.07	.07	.03
Unit size ^b	02	06	01	01	03
Unit age ^b	.02	.01	01	01	.00
Senior team size ^b	.03	.02	.01	.01	.00
R ²	.07	.25	.33	.34	.35
ΔR^2		.18	.08	.01	.02
F	.78	1.95	2.16*	1.61	1.72 [†]
Sum of squares	.69	2.38	3.09	3.18	3.32

N = 55

^a Mean centred variable before creating interaction

^b Natural logarithm

[†]p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .0001

Table 8: Results of hierarchical regression analyses for value creation innovation

	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4	Model 5
Top-down knowledge inflows		02	01	05	03
Bottom-up knowledge inflows		.00	00	.02	.06
Horizontal knowledge inflows		.01	.04	.02	.04
Senior team heterogeneity			.20†	.19	.17
Senior team social integration			14	11	21
Interactions					
Top-down knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				.27	
Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				.82	
Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team heterogeneity ^a				.13	
Top-down knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					11
Bottom-up knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					.41†
Horizontal knowledge inflows ^a x senior team social integration ^a					11
Controls					
Environmental dynamism	.26*	.26*	.23†	.23†	.24†
Decentralisation	.06	.05	.09	.10	.06
Unit size ^b	.08	.07	.03	.04	.03
Unit age ^b	13*	13*	11†	11†	10
Senior team size ^b	.01	.01	.01	00	00
R ²	.18	.18	.23	.28	.29
ΔR^2		.00	.06	.05	.06
F	2.08†	1.23	1.33	1.22	1.26
Sum of squares	2.17	2.18	2.86	3.45	3.53

N = 55

^a Mean centred variable before creating interaction

^b Natural logarithm

[†]p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001

Table 9: Results of hierarchical regression analyses for value proposition innovation

As with the previous analysis, I mean centred the independent variables before creating the interaction terms in models 4 and 5 (table 8 and 9) to reduce multicollinearity (Aiken & West, 1991). I again calculated the variance inflation factors (VIF) for each of the regressions to examine if multicollinearity is still an issue. The maximum VIF within the models is 2.34, which is once again below the cut-off point of 10 (Neter, Wasserman, & Kutner, 1990). In the additional regressions, the control variables are included in model 1. Models 2 and 3 introduce the independent variables on knowledge inflows, senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration. Finally, models 4



and 5 examine the moderating effects of senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration respectively.

The results in table 8 show that the relationship between horizontal knowledge inflows and value creation innovation is positive and significant ($\beta = .19$, p < .05). In other words, an increase in horizontal knowledge inflows leads to an increase in value creation innovation. The direct effects of top-down and bottom-up knowledge inflows and interaction effects of senior team heterogeneity and senior team social interaction are not significant. Regarding value proposition innovation, table 9, the results show a positive and marginally significant direct effect of senior team heterogeneity in model 3 (β = .20, p < .10). Higher levels of senior team heterogeneity therefore lead to more value proposition innovation. Senior team social integration has a positive and marginally significant effect on bottom-up knowledge inflows (β = .41, p < .10), while the main effects of both bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration on value proposition innovation are not significant. This indicates a cross-over interaction, where the moderating effect of senior team social integration on value proposition innovation is opposite, depending on the level of bottom-up knowledge inflows. To visualise this interaction, both bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration are plotted one standard deviation below (i.e. low level) and above (i.e. high level) the mean, refer to figure 3. This figure shows a positive relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows and value proposition innovation when senior team social integration is high. However, the



Figure 3: Interaction of bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration on value proposition innovation



relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows and value proposition innovation is negative when senior team social integration is low. More bottom-up knowledge inflows will therefore only lead to more value proposition innovation when the unit's senior team has a high level of social integration, otherwise it will have a negative effect. Thus, there is no overall effect of either bottomup knowledge inflows or senior team social integration on value proposition innovation but there is a cross-over interaction.

In addition, the results show a positive and significant effect of environmental dynamism (β = .26, p < .05), and a negative and significant effect of the unit's age (β = -.13, p < .05). In other words, the more dynamic the unit's environment is, the higher the level of value proposition innovation, and the older the unit, the lower the level of value proposition innovation. The direct effects of the different knowledge inflows and the interaction effects of senior team heterogeneity on all knowledge inflows and senior team social integration on top-down and horizontal knowledge inflows are not significant.



5 Discussion and conclusion

While there is a reasonable understanding of the drivers, prerequisites and barriers of business model innovation, we know little of the enablers of business model innovation (Foss & Saebi, 2017). This study applies knowledge inflows as an enabler of business model innovation, as most innovations in organisations result from borrowing knowledge rather than inventing new knowledge (Hippel, 1988). I progress current scientific knowledge regarding top-down, bottom-up and horizontal knowledge inflows as sources of business model innovation. Moreover, I add new insights on the moderating role of senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration to the existing literature on senior team attributes.

5.1 Implications and future research

While the scope of top-down knowledge inflows is narrow and it increases the depth of the senior team's existing knowledge base (Winter & Szulanski, 2001), my findings indicate that there is no significant negative relationship between top-down knowledge inflows and business model innovation and its subconstructs. In other words, knowledge transfers from a multi-unit company's senior team to a unit's senior team does not lead to less business model innovation, nor to less values creation innovation or value proposition innovation. However, I have not found a significant positive relationship either. This has an important managerial implication for senior teams of multiunit companies in which units have the autonomy to innovate their business model. When a company's senior team wants a unit to innovate its business model, there is no point for the company's senior team in putting effort into directly transferring their knowledge to the unit's senior team. Instead, they may spark exploration activities indirectly by increasing the unit senior team's participation in decision making or by decreasing the unit senior team's task formalisation (McGrath, 2001), or by instating cross-functional relationships between units (Egelhoff, 1991). This research however provides no evidence for the latter, with regard to business model innovation. In addition, they might better focus on creating the right organisational context for business model innovation to thrive. Birkinshaw and Gibson (2004) have highlighted the performance context, with high levels of both performance management and social support, as an enabler of ambidexterity and subsequently superior performance. While organisational ambidexterity and business model innovation are different concepts, face ambidexterity and business model innovation similar challenges (Markides, 2013). To my knowledge, there are no investigations into which organisational context is best suited for business model innovation. Future research might therefore focus on this organisational context and the work of O'Reilly and Tushman (2011) might prove a good starting point, as it emphasises the influence of vision, strategic intent, values, incentives and leadership on realising ambidexterity.



Although bottom-up knowledge inflows increase the senior team's understanding of the evolution of customer needs and requests and market developments (Brady & Davies, 2004), and this understanding can urge the senior team to reconsider strategic decisions (Floyd & Lane, 2000; Ghoshal & Bartlett, 1994), my findings indicate that bottom-up knowledge inflows have no influence on business model innovation, nor on the subconstructs value creation innovation or value proposition innovation. Especially this last finding is of interest, as value proposition encompasses all the solutions offered to customers, including the way they are offered (Morris, Schindehutte, & Allen, 2005; Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008). If an increased understanding of the evolution of customer's needs and requests and market developments does not make a senior team decide to innovate their unit's value proposition, but it does urge them to reconsider strategic decisions as posed by Floyd and Lane (2000) and Ghoshal and Bartlett (1994), it might lead them to decide to change on which customers to work for. Based on the theory of risk aversion (Kahneman & Tversky, 1984), this makes sense as the decision to retain the unit's current value proposition and to find suiting customers introduces a lot less insecurity than innovating the unit's value proposition and retaining the unit's current customers. Whether this is the most fruitful decision on the long run depends on the market and the customer base. Future research might investigate into how to benefit from the knowledge of people working close to the customers and markets via other means than direct knowledge inflows, as these people poses knowledge which can be of importance for innovating a unit's or company's value proposition in particular.

Despite the broadening effect of horizontal knowledge inflows on a senior team's knowledge base (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007), my findings indicate that there is no significant relationship between horizontal knowledge inflows and business model innovation or its subconstruct value proposition innovation. Thus, although horizontal flows facilitate importing of knowledge from different parts of the organisation to generate new knowledge from it (Schulz, 2001), it does not lead to higher levels of business model innovation. Interestingly, more horizontal knowledge coming from persons or units at the same hierarchical levels as the senior team is a source to innovate the way a unit creates value for its customers. Senior teams should therefore seek for knowledge of peers within the organisation if they want to innovate on value creation, instead of knowledge originating from higher or lower levels in the organisation. A possible explanation for this might be that peers face challenges of similar nature and complexity with regard to value creation innovation as the unit's senior team. In this research, I've defined horizontal knowledge inflows as intra-organisational knowledge inflows. Future research might investigate into



interorganisational horizontal knowledge flows as a possible source of business model innovation, as the senior team can also borrow the knowledge from outside the organisation.

You could argue that horizontal knowledge inflows play a role in the implementation of a business model innovation as well, via the networks they create between the different units. This might be the case in organisations which operate on one business model and in which different units each fulfil their specific part in executing this business model. There is a need for the units in these kind of organisations to coordinate and align their activities in order to successfully implement the business model innovation, as business model innovation affects the full logics of a company's business model (Casadesus-Masanell & Zhu, 2013). The networks created by horizontal knowledge inflows can indeed be beneficial for the implementation of an innovation regarding a company's business model. However, in multi-unit organisations in which each unit operates on a secluded business model and is permitted to make decisions regarding business model innovation fairly autonomous, this is not the case. Units in these kind of organisations do not need to coordinate and align their activities, as there are no interdependencies between their activities or their business models. The networks created by horizontal knowledge inflows can nevertheless initiate reciprocal knowledge exchange between the units, as they now know each other and know what kind of knowledge the other unit might poses. Horizontal knowledge inflows can therefore have a selfreinforcing effect.

While senior team heterogeneity shows no moderating effect on the relationship between knowledge inflows and business model innovation, it does show a significant direct effect on business model innovation. This indicates that a more heterogeneous senior team will directly lead to more business model innovation, which is in line with the findings of other researchers. Alexiev et al. (2010), for example, state that "heterogeneity leads to the creation of more original and valuable ideas", and Murray (1989) states that "heterogeneity is associated with high levels of creativity and innovation". Management of multi-unit companies should therefore put effort into composing a diverse senior team for the unit in which they want business model innovation to take place and should take demographic, functional, and background dimensions into account when selecting new team members. Future research might investigate into whether diversity within a senior team has its costs with regard to business model innovation. More specific, they should look for an inverted u-shaped relationship between senior team heterogeneity and business model innovation. While the results show no limit to the positive effect of senior team heterogeneity on business model innovation, previous research gives rise to believe there is a limit to this positive effect, as argued by Wiersema and Bantel (1992) for example.



Interestingly, senior team social integration has a marginally significant, moderating effect on the relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows and business model innovation and its subconstruct value proposition innovation, while there is no direct effect of bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration on both business model innovation and value proposition innovation. The results show that this is due to a cross-over interaction, which means that more bottom-up knowledge inflows will only lead to higher levels of business model innovation or value proposition innovation when the unit's senior team is highly socially integrated. When the unit's senior team's social integration is low, will more bottom-up knowledge inflows actually have a negative effect on business model innovation or value proposition innovation. A possible explanation for this would be that bottom-up knowledge inflows are of such complexity and diversity that, without the increased collaborative problem solving (Dailey, 1978), stimulus of critical debate (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008), and increased confidence to engage in critical debate, all enhanced by social integration, the senior team is overwhelmed and dismayed, and as a primary response decides to retreat to exploitation related activities. The senior team depends upon social integration as a means to make sense of the knowledge received and apply it to innovate their unit's business model.

In contrast, senior team social integration has no moderating effect on the relationship between topdown and horizontal knowledge inflows and business model innovation and its subconstructs, nor on the relationship between bottom-up knowledge inflows and value creation innovation, while the levels of social integration among senior teams in the study sample are fairly high (mean = 3.96, s.d. = .61). It therefore seems that social integration and the corresponding increase in collaborative problem solving, stimulus of critical debate, and confidence to engage in critical debate only play a minor role in business model innovation. This is contrary to what you would expect, as business model innovation requires experimentation on the companies key value delivering activities (McGrath, 2010), which makes it complex and risky, and its outcomes are unpredictable (Chesbrough, 2010). A possible explanation would be that senior team use a different set of attributes to tackle this complexity, such as a shared vision or group contingency rewards. Both attributes have been shown to positively influence organisational ambidexterity (Jansen, George, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2008) and might play a similar role in business model innovation, as ambidexterity and business model innovation face corresponding challenges (Markides, 2013). Future research might therefore investigate into these and other senior team attributes, because we know little on how senior teams tackle the complexity of business model innovation.



Regarding knowledge inflows in general, there are four possible explanations for them not leading to higher levels of business model innovation in this study sample. First, it might be that either the knowledge transferred is very narrow of scope, or the senior team's current knowledge base is very limited. I have measured a considerable amount of knowledge flows in the study sample (top-down knowledge inflows, mean = 3.06, s.d. = .81; bottom-up knowledge inflows, mean = 3.66, s.d. = .73; horizontal knowledge inflows, mean = 3.13, s.d. = .72), which makes it unlikely that all transferred knowledge is narrow of scope. The senior teams in the study sample are rated as quite heterogeneous (mean = 3.88, s.d. = .47), which would indicate that the senior team's knowledge base is divers. This makes it unlikely that the incoming knowledge is not recognise the value of the incoming knowledge.

Second, another cause for not finding any significant relationships between knowledge inflows and business model innovation might be that there are barriers present in the study sample which hinder the units to innovate their business model. As the level of business model innovation measured in the study sample is considerable (mean = 3.45, s.d. = .37), this is unlikely. Thus, the units in the study sample do seem to innovate their business model and they are not hindered by either structural or organisational barriers or cognitive barriers, as defined by Chesbrough (2010).

Third, the unit's senior teams might rely on own experience gathered while the business model was in operation to innovate it and do not use the knowledge received from higher, equivalent or lower hierarchical levels in the organisation. The unit's in the study sample might therefore apply the drifting trajectory as defined by Berends et al. (2016). This trajectory starts with experiential learning and uses the experience from the current performance of the unit's structure, sales and partnerships before turning to cognitive search for the conceptualisation and creation of changes on the elements of the business model. Because this is induced by knowledge gained from experience, it is likely the senior teams don't use knowledge gained from inflows in this trajectory. In contrast, the leaping trajectory, as defined by Berends et al. (2016), starts with cognitive search to first develop concepts and ideas for changes on the elements of the business model without actually changing any of the elements, before shifting to experiential learning for adaptation of and experimentation with these elements. It is likely the senior team in this trajectory uses the knowledge gained from inflows as well, as they are not constrained to knowledge gained solely from experience by starting with experiential learning. Future researchers are encouraged to distinguish between the two trajectories when looking at business model innovation as these can pose differences in the sources of business model innovation.



Fourth, the final cause for not finding any significant relationships between knowledge inflows and business model innovation is likely due to the sample size used in this study. The same applies to not finding any significant interactions on these relationships, other than the two marginally significant ones. This brings us to the limitations of this study.

5.2 Limitations and associated future research

Although other studies have successfully used comparable sample sizes (e.g. Gibson and Birkinshaw (2004) with an aggregated sample size of 41 business units), the sample size used in this study might be too small to find any significant relationships. Future research should therefore increase the sample size to reinvestigate into the hypothesised relationships between knowledge inflows and business model innovation and the hypothesised interaction effects of senior team heterogeneity and senior team social integration.

In addition, this study points to the interaction of bottom-up knowledge inflows and senior team social integration on business model innovation and value proposition innovation as marginally significant. Due to the small sample size, I consider it appropriate to highlight these findings even though they do not comply with the established levels of significance of p < .05 or even p < 0.01. However, before we can fully support these interactions, additional quantitative research herein is necessary. Future researchers are therefore stimulated to provide this substantiation.

Next to this, this study limits its sample to a single industry. While the concept of business model innovation applies to many industries and the measured level of business model innovation is moderate (mean = 3.45, s.d. = .37), is the construction industry not known for its innovativeness. Expansion to other industries was not within the possibilities of this research but could provide more and better substantiation of my findings, as innovation levels differ per industry. Future researchers are therefore encouraged to expand this research into other industries and it would be particularly interesting to see if the effects vary between different industries.

Further, the scale designed by (Clau β , 2017) to measure business model innovation is quite new and has not been used widely. While this is a validated instrument and reliability analyses in this study indicated that the scale was reliable, using this scale in other industries could help to better substantiate the validity and reliability of the scale. Having a substantially validated scale to measure business model innovation could greatly benefit future business model research, as the few existing quantitative studies into business model innovation use different measurement instruments with variance in scope (Clau β , 2017).



Finally, the scale used to measure value capture innovation proved unreliable, with no option to improve reliability. While this proved no problem to measure business model innovation in general, future research should first investigate into whether the original six item scale designed by Clau β (2017) increases reliability to above the desired threshold before using these items to measure value capture innovation separately. Subsequently, researchers might investigate into the effect of knowledge inflows on value capture innovation, as the unreliability of the scale used in this study did not allow for this investigation. It is especially interesting to see whether the same effects apply as to value creation innovation and value proposition innovation, and if not, why this is the case.



Reference

- Achtenhagen, L., Melin, L., & Naldi, L. (2013). Dynamics of business models: strategizing, critical capabilities and activities for sustained value creation. *Long Range Planning, 46*(6), 1-25.
- Ahuja, G., & Lampert, C. (2001). Entrepreneurship in large corporations: a longitudinal study of how established firms create breakthrough inventions. *Strategic Management Journal*, 22(6-7), 521-543.
- Aiken, L., & West, S. (1991). *Multiple regression: testing and interpreting interactions.* Thousand Oaks: Sage Publishing.
- Alexiev, A., Jansen, J., Van den Bosch, F., & Volberda, H. (2010). Top management team advice seeking and exploratory innovation: the moderating role of TMT heterogeneity. *Journal of Management Studies*, 47(7), 1343-1364.
- Amit, R., & Zott, C. (2001). Value creation in e-business. *Strategic Management Journal, 22*(6-7), 493-520.
- Amit, R., & Zott, C. (2012). Creating value through business model innovation. *MIT Sloan Management Review, 53*(3), 41-49.
- Argote, L. (2013). *Organizational learning: creating, retaining and transferring knowledge* (2nd ed.). Norwell: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Argyris, C. (2003). A life full of learning. Organization Studies, 24(7), 1178-1192.
- Arteta, B., & Giachetti, R. (2004). A measure of agility as the complexity of the enterprise system. *Robotics and Computer-Integrated Manufacturing, 20*(6), 495-503.
- Aspara, J., Hietanen, J., & Tikkanen, H. (2010). Business model innovation vs replication: financial performance implications of strategic emphases. *Journal of Strategic Marketing, 18*(1), 39-56.
- Aspara, J., Lamberg, J., Laukia, A., & Tikkanen, H. (2013). Corporate business model transformation and inter-organisational cognition: the case of Nokia. *Long Range Planning*, 46(6), 459-474.
- Autio, E., Sapienca, H., & Almeida, J. (2000). Effects of age at entry, knowledge intensity, and imitability on international growth. *Academy of Management Journal, 43*(5), 909-924.
- Baden-Fuller, C., & Haefliger, S. (2013). Business models and technological innovation. *Long Range Planning, 46*(6), 419-426.
- Bellman, R., Clark, C., Malcolm, M., Craft, C., & Ricciardi, F. (1957). On the construction of a multi-stage, multi-person business game. *Operations Research*, *5*(4), 469-503.
- Berends, H., Smits, A., Reymen, I., & Podoynitsyna, K. (2016). Learning while (re)configuring:
 business model innovation processes in established firms. *Strategic Organization, 14*(3), 181-219.



- Berglund, H., & Sandström, C. (2013). Business model innovation from an open systems perspective: structural challenges and managerial solutions. *International Journal of Product Development*, 18(3-4), 274-285.
- Berta, W., Cranley, L., Dearing, J., Dogherty, E., Squires, J., & Estabrooks, C. (2015). Why (we think) facilitation works: insights from organizational learning theory. *Implementation Science*, *10*(141), 1-13.
- Birkinshaw, J., & Gibson, C. (2004). Building ambidexterity into an organization. *MIT Sloan Management Review, 45*(4), 47-55.
- Björk, J. (2012). Knowledge domain spanners in ideation. *Creativity and Innovation Management,* 21(1), 17-27.
- Bock, A., Opsahl, T., George, G., & Gann, D. (2012). The effects of culture and structure on strategic flexibility during business model innovation. *Journal of Management Studies*, 49(2), 279-305.
- Boeker, W. (1997). Executive migration and strategic change: the effect of top manager movement on product-market entry. *Administrative Science Quarterly, 42*(2), 213-236.
- Bower, G., & Hilgard, E. (1981). Theories of learning. Englewood Cliffs: Prentice-Hall.
- Brady, T., & Davies, A. (2004). Building project capabilities: from exploratory to exploitative learning. *Organization Studies*, *25*(9), 1601-1621.
- Brea-Solís, H., Casadesus, M. R., & Grifell-Tatjé, E. (2015). Business model evaluation:
 quantifying Walmart's sources of advantage. *Strategic Entrepreneurship Journal, 9*(1), 12-33.
- Brown, J., & Duguid, P. (1991). Organizational learning and communities of practice: toward a unified view of working, learning and innovation. *Organization Science*, *2*(10), 40-57.
- Brown, S., Ganesan, S., & Challagalla, G. (2001). Self efficacy as a moderator of informationseeking effectiveness. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *86*(5), 1043-1051.
- Bucherer, E., Eisert, U., & Gassmann, O. (2012). Towards systematic business model innovation: lessons from product innovation management. *Creativity and Innovation Management*, 21(2), 183-198.
- Calia, R., Guerrini, F., & Moura, G. (2007). Innovation networks: from technological development to business model reconfiguration. *Technovation*, *27*(8), 426-432.
- Campion, M., Medsker, G., & Higgs, A. (1993). Relations between work group characteristics and effectiveness: implications for designing effective work groups. *Personell Psychology*, 46(4), 823-847.
- Casadesus-Masanell, R., & Ricart, J. (2010). From strategy to business models and onto tactics. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 195-215.



- Casadesus-Masanell, R., & Zhu, F. (2013). Business model innovation and competitive imitation: the case of sponsor-based business models. *Strategic Management Journal, 34*(4), 464-482.
- Chesbrough, H. (2010). Business model innovation: opportunities and barriers. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 354-363.
- Chesbrough, H., & Rosenbloom, R. (2002). The role of the business model in capturing value from innovation: evidence from Xerox Corporation's technology spin-off companies. *Industrial and Corporate Change, 11*(3), 529-555.
- Chew, W., Bresnahan, T., & Clark, K. (1990). Measurement, coordination and learning in a multiplant network. In R. Kaplan, *Measures for Manufacturing Excellence* (pp. 129-162).
 Boston: Harvard Business School Press.
- Clauβ, T. (2017). Measuring business model innovation: conceptualization, scale development, and proof of performance. *R&D Management*, *47*(3), 385-403.
- Cohen, W., & Levinthal, D. (1990). Absorptive capacity: a new perspective on learning and innovation. *Administrative Science Quarterly, 35*(1), 128-152.
- Colakoglu, S., Yamao, S., & Lepak, D. (2014). Knowledge creation capability in MNC susidiaries: examining the roles of global and local knowledge inflows and subsidiary knowledge stocks. *International Business Review, 23*(1), 91-101.
- Daft, R., & Lengel, R. (1986). Organizational information requirements, media richness and structural design. *Management Science*, *32*(5), 554-571.
- Dahlin, K., Weingart, L., & Hinds, P. (2005). Team diversity and information use. *Academy of Management Journal, 48*(6), 1107-1123.
- Dailey, R. (1978). The role of team and task characteristics in R&D team collaborative problem solving and productivity. *Management Science*, *24*(15), 1579-1588.
- Demil, B., & Lecocq, X. (2010). Business model evolution: in search of dynamic consistency. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 227-246.
- Doz, Y., & Kosonen, M. (2008). *Fast strategy: how strategic agility will help you stay ahead of the game.* London: Wharton School Publishing.
- Doz, Y., & Kosonen, M. (2010). Embedding strategic agility: a leadership agenda for accelerating business model. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 370-382.
- Dunford, R., Palmer, I., & Benviste, J. (2010). Business model replication for early and rapid internationalisation: the ING direct experience. *Long Range Planning, 43*(5-6), 655-674.
- Egelhoff, W. (1991). Information-processing theory and the multinational enterprise. *Journal of International Business Studies, 22*(3), 341-368.



- Eisenhardt, K., & Zbaracki, M. (1992). Strategic decision making. *Strategic Management Journal, 13*(2), 17-37.
- Eppler, M., Hoffmann, F., & Bresciani, S. (2011). New business models through collaborative idea generation. *International Journal of Innovation Management, 15*(6), 1323-1341.
- Evans, J., & Johnson, R. (2013). Tools for managing early-stage business model innovation. *Research Technology Management, 56*(5), 52-56.
- Ferreire, F., Proenca, J., Spence, R., & Cavo, B. (2013). The transition from products to solutions: external business model fit and dynamics. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 42(7), 1093-1101.
- Floyd, S., & Lane, P. (2000). Strategizing throughout the organization: managing role conflict in strategic renewal. *Academy of Management Review, 25*(1), 154-177.
- Foss, N., & Saebi, T. (2015). Business models and business model innovation: bringing organization into the discussion. In N. Foss, & T. Saebi, *Business model innovation: the organizational dimension* (pp. 1-23). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Foss, N., & Saebi, T. (2017). Fifteen years of research on business model innovation: how far have we come, and where should we go? *Journal of Management, 43*(1), 200-227.
- Galunic, D., & Rodan, S. (1998). Resource recombinations in the firm: knowledge structures and the potential for Schumpeterian innovation. *Strategic Management Journal, 19*(12), 1193-1201.
- George, G., & Bock, A. (2011). The business model in practice and its implications for entrepreneurship research. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 35*(1), 83-111.
- Ghoshal, S., & Bartlett, C. (1990). The multinational corporation as an interorganizational network. *Academy of Management Review, 15*(4), 603-625.
- Ghoshal, S., & Bartlett, C. (1994). Linking organizational context and managerial action: the dimensions of quality of management. *Strategic Management Journal, 15*(2), 91-112.
- Gibson, C. (1999). Do they do what they believe they can? Group efficacy and group effectiveness across tasks and cultures. *Acadamy of Management Journal, 42*(2), 138-152.
- Gibson, C., & Birkinshaw, J. (2004). The antecedents, consequences, and mediating role of organizational ambidexterity. *Academic Management Journal, 47*(2), 209-226.
- Glick, W. (1985). Conceptualizing and measuring organizational and psychological climate: pitfalls in multilevel research. *Academy of Management Review, 10*(3), 601-616.
- Grant, R. (1996). Prospering in dynamically-competitive environments: organizational capability as knowledge integration. *Organization Science*, *7*(4), 375-387.
- Gupta, A., & Govindarajan, V. (1991). Knowledge flows and the structure of control within multinational corporations. *Academy of Management Review, 16*(4), 768-792.



- Gupta, A., & Govindarajan, V. (2000). Knowledge flows within multinational corporations. *Strategic Management Journal*, 21(4), 473-496.
- Hambrick, D. (1994). Top management groups: a conceptual integration and reconsideration of the "team" label. *Research in Organizational Behavior, 16*(1), 171-213.
- Hansen, M. (1999). The search-transfer problem: the role of weak ties in sharing knowledge across organization subunits. *Administrative Science Quarterly, 44*(1), 82-111.

Harman, H. (1976). Modern factor analysis. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

- Henderson, R., & Clark, K. (1990). Architectural innovation: the reconfiguration of existing product technologies and the failure of established firms. *Administrative Science Quarterly, 35*(1), 9-30.
- Hippel, E. v. (1988). The sources of innovation. New York: Oxford University Press.
- James, L., Demaree, R., & Wolf, G. (1993). Rwg: an assessment of within-group interrater agreement. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *78*(2), 306-309.
- Jansen, J., George, G., Van den Bosch, F., & Volberda, H. (2008). Senior team attributes and organizational ambidexterity: the moderating role of transformational leadership. *Journal of Management Studies, 45*(5), 982-1007.
- Jansen, J., Van den Bosch, F., & Volberda, H. (2005). Managing potential and realized absorptive capacity: how do organizational antecendents matter? *Academy of Management Journal, 48*(6), 999-1015.
- Jansen, J., Van den Bosch, F., & Volberda, H. (2006). Exploratory innovation, exploitative innovation, and performance effects of organizational antecedents and environmental moderators. *Management Science*, *5*2(11), 1661-1674.
- Jehn, K., Chadwick, C., & Thatcher, S. (1997). To agree or not to agree: the effects of value congruence, individual demographic dissimilarity, and conflict on workgroup outcomes. *International Journal of Conflict Management, 8*(4), 287-306.
- Johnson, M., Christensen, C., & Kagermann, H. (2008). Reinventing your business model. *Harvard Business Review, 86*(12), 57-68.
- Kahneman, D., & Tversky, A. (1984). Choices, values, and frames. *American Psychologist, 39*(4), 341-350.
- Khanagha, S., Volberda, H., & Oshri, I. (2014). Business model renewal and ambidexterity: structural alteration and strategy formation process during transition to a cloud based model. *R&D Management*, *44*(3), 322-340.
- Klein, K., & Kozlowski, S. (2000). *Multilevel theory, research, and methods in organizations*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.



Kor, Y. (2006). Direct and interaction effects of top management team and board compositions on R&D investment strategy. *Strategic Management Journal, 27*(11), 1081-1099.

Lang, F. (1947). Insurance research. Journal of Marketing, 12(1), 66-71.

- Laursen, K. (2012). Keep searching and you'll find: what do we know about variety creation through firms' search activities for innovation? *Industrial and Corporate Change, 21*(5), 1181-1220.
- Li, X., Goldsby, T., & Holsapple, C. (2009). Supply chain agility: scale development. *International Journal of Logistics Management, 30*(3), 408-424.
- Lindgardt, Z., Reeves, M., Stalk, G., & Deimler, M. (2009). *Business model innovation: when the game gets tough, change the game.* Boston: The Boston Consulting Group.
- Malhotra, Y. (2000). Knowledge management and new organisation forms: a framework for business model innovation. *Information Resource Management Journal, 13*(1), 5-14.
- Malmström, M., Johansson, J., & Wincent, J. (2014). Cognitive constructions of low-profit and high-profit business models: a repertory grid study of serial entrepreneurs. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 39*(5), 1-27.
- March, J. (1991). Exploration and exploitation in organizational learning. *Organization Science*, 2(1), 71-87.
- Markides, C. (2006). Disruptive innovation: in need of better theory. *Journal of Product Innovation Management, 23*(1), 19-25.
- Markides, C. (2013). Business model innovation: what can the ambidexterity literature teach us? *The Academy of Management Perspectives, 27*(4), 313-323.
- Massa, L., & Tucci, C. (2014). Business model innovation. In M. Dodgson, D. Gann, & N. Philips, *The oxford handbook of innovation management.* Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Matzler, K., Bailom, F., Eichen, S. d., & Kohler, T. (2013). Business model innovation: coffee triumphs for Nespresso. *Journal of Business Strategy*, *34*(2), 30-37.
- McGrath, R. (2001). Exploratory learning, innovative capacity, and managerial oversight. *Academy* of *Management Journal, 44*(1), 118-131.
- McGrath, R. (2010). Business models: a discovery driven approach. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 247-261.
- Mitchell, D., & Coles, C. (2003). The ultimate competitive advantage of continuing business model innovation. *Journal of Business Strategy*, *24*(5), 15-21.
- Mitchell, D., & Coles, C. (2004a). Business model innovation breakthrough moves. *Journal of Business Strategy*, *25*(1), 16-26.
- Mitchell, D., & Coles, C. (2004b). Establishing a continuing business model innovation process. *Journal of Business Strategy, 25*(3), 39-49.



- Moingeon, B., & Lehmann-Ortega, L. (2010). Creation and implementation of a new business model a disarming case study. *Management*, *13*(4), 266-297.
- Mom, T., Van den Bosch, F., & Volberda, H. (2007). Investigating managers' exploration and exploitation activities, the influence of top-down, bottom-up, and horizontal knowledge inflows. *Journal of Management Studies*, *44*(6), 910-931.
- Monteiro, L., Arvidson, N., & Birkinshaw, J. (2008). Knowledge flows within multinational corporations: explaining subsidiary isolation and its performance implications. *Organization Science*, *19*(1), 90-107.
- Morris, M., Schindehutte, M., & Allen, J. (2005). The entrepreneur's business model: toward a unified perspective. *Journal of Business Research, 58*(6), 726-735.
- Murray, A. (1989). Top management group heterogeneity and firm performance. *Strategic Management Journal, 10*(SI), 125-141.
- Neter, J., Wasserman, W., & Kutner, M. (1990). *Applied linear statistical models.* Homewood: Irwin.
- O'Reilly, C., & Tushman, M. (2011). Organizational ambidexterity in action: how managers explore and exploite. *California Management Review, 53*(4), 5-22.
- O'Reilly, C., Caldwell, D., & Barnett, W. (1989). Work group demography, social integration, and turnover. *Administrative Science Quarterly, 34*(1), 21-37.
- Osterwalder, A., Pigneur, Y., & Smith, A. (2010). Business Model Generation. Hoboken: Wiley.
- Patzelt, H., Knyphausen-Aufseß, Z., & Nikol, P. (2008). Top management teams, business models, and performance of biotechnology ventures: an upper echelon perspective. *British Journal of Management, 19*(3), 205-221.
- Pelled, L., Eisenhardt, K., & Xin, K. (1999). Exploring the black box: an analysis of work group diversity, conflict and performance. *Administrative Science Quarterly, 44*(1), 1-28.
- Pennings, J., & Harianto, F. (1992). The diffusion of technological innovation in the commercial banking industry. *Strategic Management Journal, 13*(1), 29-46.
- Pohle, G., & Chapman, M. (2006). IBM's global CEO report 2006: business model innovation matters. *Strategy and Leadership, 34*(5), 34-40.
- Prahald, C., & Bettis, R. (1986). The dominant logic: a new linkage between diversity and performance. *Strategic Management Journal, 7*(6), 485-501.
- Reuver, M. d., Bouwman, H., & Haaker, T. (2013). Business model roadmapping: a practical approach to come from an existing to a desired business model. *International Journal of Innovation Management*, *17*(1), 269-286.
- Reuver, M. d., Bouwman, H., & MacInnes, I. (2009). Business model dynamics for start-ups and innovating e-businesses. *International Journal of Electronic Business, 7*(3), 269-286.



- Rivkin, J., & Siggelkow, N. (2003). Balancing search and stability: interdependencies among elements of organizational design. *Management Science*, *49*(3), 290-311.
- Saebi, T., Lien, L., & Foss, N. (2017). What drives business model adaptation? The impact of opportunities, threats and strategic orientation. *Long Range Planning*, *50*(5), 567-581.
- Santos, J., Spector, B., & Van der Heyden, L. (2009). *Toward a theory of business model innovation within incumbent firms.* Fontainbleau, France: INSEAD.
- Schneider, S., & Spieth, P. (2013). Business model innovation: towards an integrated future research agenda. *International Journal of Innovation Management, 17*(1), 1-34.
- Schulz, M. (2001). The uncertain relevance of newness: organizational learning and knowledge flows. *Academy of Management Journal, 44*(4), 661-681.
- Schulz, M. (2003). Pathways of relevance: exploring inflows of knowledge into subunits of multinational corporations. *Organization Science*, *40*(4), 440-459.
- Shafer, S., Smith, H., & Linder, J. (2005). The power of business models. *Business Horizons, 48*(3), 199-207.
- Siegel, P., & Hambrick, D. (2005). Pay disparities within top management groups: evidence of harmful effects on performance of high-technology firms. *Organization Science*, *16*(3), 259-274.
- Simons, T., Pelled, L., & Smith, K. (1999). Making use of diffence: diversity, debate, and decision comprehensiveness in top management teams. *Academy of Management Journal, 42*(6), 662-673.
- Smith, K., Smith, K., Olian, J., Sims, H., O'Bannon, D., & Scully, J. (1994). Top management team demography and process: the role of social integration and communication. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 39(3), 412-438.
- Sorescu, A., Frambach, R., Signh, J., Rangaswamy, A., & Bridges, C. (2011). Innovations in retail business models. *Journal of Retailing*, *87*(1), 3-16.
- Sosna, M., Trevinyo-Rodriguez, R., & Velamuri, S. (2010). Business model innovation through trail-and-error learning: the Naturhouse case. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 383-407.
- Spieth, P., & Schneider, S. (2016). Business model innovativeness: designing a formative measure for business model innovation. *Journal of Business Economics, 86*(6), 671-696.
- Storbacka, K., Windahl, C., Nenonen, S., & Salonen, A. (2013). Solution business models: transformation along four continua. *Industrial Marketing Management, 42*(5), 705-716.
- Teece, D. (2010). Business models, business strategy and innovation. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 172-194.
- Todorova, G., & Durisin, B. (2007). Absorptive capacity: valuing a reconceptualization. *Academy* of *Management Review, 32*(3), 774-786.



- Tosey, P., Visser, M., & Saunders, M. (2012). The origins and conceptualizations of 'triple-loop' learning: a critical review. *Management Learning*, *43*(3), 291-307.
- Tsai, W. (2001). Knowledge transfer in intraorganizational networks: Effects of network position and absorptive capacity on business unit innovation and performance. *Academy of Management Journal, 44*(5), 996-1004.
- Tushman, M., & Rosenkopf, L. (1996). Executive succession, strategic reorientation and performance growth: a longitudinal study in the US cement industry. *Management Science*, 42(7), 939-953.
- Van den Bosch, F., Volberda, H., & De Boer, M. (1999). Coevolution in firm absorptive capacity and knowledge environment: organizational forms and combinative capabilities. *Organization Science*, *10*(5), 551-568.
- Van Knippenberg, D., & Schippers, M. (2007). Work group diversity. *Annual Review of Psychology, 58*(1), 515-541.
- Van Wijk, R., Jansen, J., Van den Bosch, F., & Volberda, W. (2012). How firms shape knowledge to explore and exploit: a study of knowledge flows, knowledge stocks and innovative performance across units. *Technology Analysis and Strategic Management, 24*(9), 929-950.
- Velamuri, V., Bansemir, B., Neyer, A., & Moeslein, K. (2013). Product service systems as a driver for business model innovation: lessons learned from the manufacturing industry. *International Journal of Innovation Management*, *17*(1), 1-25.
- Visnjic Kastalli, I., & Looy, B. v. (2013). Servitization: disentangling the impact of service business model innovation on manufacturing firm performance. *Journal of Operations Management, 31*(4), 169-180.
- Wei, Z., Yang, D., Sun, B., & Gu, M. (2014). The fit between technological innovation and business model design for firm growth: evidence from China. *R&D Management, 44*(3), 288-305.
- Wiersema, M., & Bantel, K. (1992). Top management team demography and corporate strategic change. *Academy of Management Journal, 35*(1), 91-121.
- Williams, K., & O'Reilly, C. (1998). Demography and diversity in organizations: a review of 40 years of research. *Research in Organizational Behaviour, 20*(1), 77-140.
- Winter, S., & Szulanski, G. (2001). Replication as strategy. Organization Science, 12(6), 730-743.
- Wirtz, B., Pistoia, A., Ullrich, S., & Gottel, V. (2015). Business models: origin, development and future research. *Long Range Planning, 49*(1), 36-54.
- Wirtz, B., Schilke, O., & Ullrich, S. (2010). Strategic development of business models: implications of the Web 2.0 for creating value on the internet. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 308-325.



- Yunus, M., Moingeon, B., & Lehmann-Ortega, L. (2010). Buildings social business models: lessons from the Grameen experience. *Long Range Planning, 43*(2-3), 308-325.
- Zahra, S., & George, G. (2002). Absorptive capacity: a review, reconceptualization, and extension. *Academy of Management Review, 27*(2), 185-203.
- Zott, C., & Amit, R. (2008). The fit between product market strategy and business model: implications for firm performance. *Strategic Management Journal, 29*(1), 1-26.
- Zott, C., Amit, R., & Massa, L. (2011). The business model: recent developments and future research. *Journal of Management, 37*(4), 1019-1042.



Appendix 1: Business model canvas

Key partners	Key activities	Value proposi	tions	Customer relationships	Customer segments
	Key resources			Channels	
Cost structure	1	1	Revenu	ie streams	1

Business model canvas (Osterwalder, Pigneur, & Smith, 2010)



Appendix 2: Measurement items

Construct	Sub- construct	Second level sub-construct	Items	Acronym
Business model	Value creation	New capabilities	Our employees constantly receive training in order to develop new competences	CAP1
innovation	innovation		We constantly reflect on which new competencies need to be established in order to adapt to changing market requirements.	CAP2
		New	We keep the technical resources of our company up-to-date.	TEC1
		technology/ equipment	We regularly utilise new technical opportunities in order to extend our product and service portfolio.	TEC2
		New	We are constantly searching for new collaboration partners.	PAR1
		partnerships	We regularly utilise opportunities that arise from integration of new partners into our processes.	PAR2
		New processes	We utilise innovative procedures and processes during the manufacturing of our products.	PRO1
			Existing processes are regularly assessed and significantly changed if needed.	PRO2
	Value proposition	New offerings	Our products or services are very innovative in relation to our competitors.	OFF1
	innovation		Our products or services regularly solve customer needs, which were not solved by competitors.	OFF2
		New customers	We regularly address new, unserved market segments.	MAR1
		and markets	We are constantly seeking new customer segments and markets for our products and services.	MAR2
		New channels	Constant changes of our channels have led to improved efficiency of our channel functions.	CHA1
			We consistently change our portfolio of distribution channels.	CHA2
		New customer relationships	We try to increase customer retention by new service offerings.	REL1
			We emphasise innovative/modern actions to increase customer retention (e.g. CRM).	REL2
	Value	New revenue	We recently developed new revenue opportunities (e.g.	REV1
	capture	models	additional sales, cross-selling).	
	innovation		We increasingly offer integrated services (e.g. maintenance	REV2
			contracts) in order to realise long-term financial returns.	
		New cost	Our production costs are constantly examined and if	COS1
		structures	necessary amended according to market prices.	
			We regularly utilise opportunities which arise through price differentiation.	COS2

Measurement items on business model innovation and its subconstructs (Clauß, 2017)



Construct	Items	Acronym
Top-down	To what extent did you and members of your senior team, last year, receive or gather	TKI1
knowledge	knowledge from one hierarchical level above your senior team?	
inflows	To what extent did you and members of your senior team, last year, receive or gather	TKI2
	knowledge from two or more hierarchical levels above your senior team?	
Bottom-up	To what extent did you and members of your senior team, last year, receive or gather	BKI1
knowledge	knowledge from one hierarchical level below your senior team?	
inflows	To what extent did you and members of your senior team, last year, receive or gather	BKI2
	knowledge from two or more hierarchical levels below your senior team?	
Horizontal	To what extent did you and members of your senior team, last year, receive or gather	HKI1
knowledge	knowledge from other senior teams within your own division (Business Unit and/or	
inflows	Operational Company).	
	To what extent did you and members of your senior team, last year, receive or gather	HKI2
	knowledge from other senior teams outside your own division (Business Unit and/or	
	Operational Company).	

Measurement items on knowledge inflows (Mom, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2007)

Construct	Items	Acronym
Senior team	The members of the senior team are quick to defend each other from criticism by outsiders.	SSI1
social	Everyone's input is incorporated into most important business unit's decisions.	SSI2
integration	The members of the senior team get along together very well.	SSI3
	The members of the senior team are always ready to cooperate and help each other.	SSI4
	When final decisions are reached, it is common for at least one member to be unhappy with	SSI5
	the decision. (reversed)	
	There is a great deal of competition between members of the senior team. (reversed)	SSI6
	The members of the senior team really stick together.	SSI7

Measurement items on senior team social integration (O'Reilly, Caldwell, & Barnett, 1989; Smith, et al., 1994)

Construct	Item	Acronym
Senior team	The members of the senior team vary widely in their areas of expertise.	STH1
heterogeneity	The members of the senior team have a variety of different backgrounds and experiences.	STH2
	The members of the senior team have skills and abilities that complement each other.	STH3

Measurement items on senior team heterogeneity (Alexiev, Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2010; Campion, Medsker, & Higgs, 1993)



Construct	Items	Acronym
Environmental	Environmental changes in our market are intense.	EDY1
dynamism	Our clients regularly ask for new products and services.	EDY2
	In our local market, changes are taking place continuously.	EDY3
	In our market, the volumes of products and/or services to be delivered change fast and	EDY4
	often.	
	In a year, nothing has changed in our market. (reversed)	EDY5

Measurement items on environmental dynamism (Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2006)

Items	Acronym
To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on stopping to offer a product or	DEC1
service	
To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on investing in buildings, people	DEC2
and resources	
To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on changing the selling prices	DEC3
of products and services	
To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on buying products and services	DEC4
from third parties	
To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on collaborating with sister units	DEC5
	 To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on stopping to offer a product or service To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on investing in buildings, people and resources To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on changing the selling prices of products and services To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on buying products and services from third parties To what extend can you make decisions autonomously on collaborating with sister units

Measurement items on decentralisation (Van Wijk, Jansen, Van den Bosch, & Volberda, 2012)